Western hemlock regeneration on coarse woody debris is facilitated by linkage into a mycorrhizal network in an old-growth forest

by

Gabriel Orrego

B.Sc., Universidad Católica de Chile 2013

A THESIS SUBMITTED IN PARTIAL FULFILLMENT OF

THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE OF

MASTER OF SCIENCE

in

THE FACULTY OF GRADUATE AND POSTDOCTORAL STUDIES

(Forestry)

THE UNIVERSITY OF BRITISH COLUMBIA

(Vancouver)

April 2018

© Gabriel Orrego, 2018

Abstract

Western hemlock (Tsuga heterophylla (Raf.) Sarg.) is the climax tree species in most of the low elevation Pacific northwest coastal forests. Regeneration of western hemlock under a closed canopy it is tightly associated with coarse woody debris (CWD). Nurse-logs contain physical, chemical and biological features that make them the most suitable seedbed for hemlock in oldgrowth forests. However, the preference of western hemlock for CWD is still not completely understood. Few studies have investigated belowground dynamics related to western hemlock growing on decayed wood, specifically ectomycorrhizal (EM) associations and the potential access to a mycorrhizal network (MN). My research addressed two objectives: 1) To compare establishment and survival of western hemlock germinants among different microsites (CWD with different wood breakdown levels and forest floor) in the forest understory; and 2) To investigate whether carbon is transferred through mycorrhizal networks from mature trees to seedlings established on CWD. To accomplish this, I pulse-labeled ¹³C-glucose solution into the phloem of mature trees. I found that western hemlock successful recruitment was associated with the presence of medium to advanced decay classes of CWD. I also found the first evidence that there is carbon transfer from mature trees to regenerating seedlings established on CWD. I conclude that western hemlock regeneration on nurse-logs is facilitated by mycorrhizal networks of canopy trees in an old-growth forest of coastal British Columbia.

Lay summary

Western hemlock is the climax tree species in most of the low elevation Pacific northwest coastal forest. In a close canopy, seedlings of this conifer are highly dependent of the presence of decay logs to establish. Nurse-logs contain physical, chemical and biological features that make them the most suitable seedbed for western hemlock in old-growth forests. However, the preference of western hemlock for CWD is still not completely understood. Few studies have investigated belowground dynamics related to western hemlock growing on decayed wood, specifically ectomycorrhizal (EM) associations and the potential access to a mycorrhizal network (MN). The key goal of this research was to determine if western hemlock regeneration established on decay logs in an old growth forest, is linked to the forest mycorrhizal network. More specifically, we tested if there is an inter-plant carbon transfer from mature western hemlock trees towards it regeneration growing on nurse logs.

Preface

This thesis is an original, unpublished product of the author, Gabriel Orrego. The overall project was identified and designed by Gabriel Orrego with key advice from Dr. Suzanne Simard and Dr. Brian Pickles. The project was part of an NSERC Strategic Project Grant known as "The Mother Tree Project". The specific experiments were designed by Gabriel Orrego, Dr. Suzanne Simard and Dr. Brian John Pickles. All the experiments and field work were conducted at Malcom Knapp Research Forest. Gabriel Orrego established and led both the field experiment and sample processing, with the exception sample analysis using mass spectrometry, which was conducted by the Stable Isotope Facility at UBC-Vancouver. Statistical analyses were conducted by Gabriel Orrego with constant suggestions and support from Dr. Suzanne Simard and Dr. Brian John Pickles.

Table of Contents

Abstractii
Lay summaryiii
Prefaceiv
Table of Contentsv
List of Tablesvii
List of Figuresviii
Acknowledgementsix
Chapter 1: Introduction1
1.1 Mycorrhizal networks1
1.2 Coarse Woody Debris
1.3 Western hemlock and the fungal community on CWD6
1.4 Thesis objectives9
Chapter 2: Carbon transfer from mature western hemlock to seedlings regenerating on
different forest microsites
2.1 Introduction10
2.2 Methods
Study area12
Experimental design and treatments14
Statistical analysis
2.3 Results
2.4 Discussion

2.5 Conclusions	
Chapter 3: Conclusion	
3.1 Review of objectives	49
3.2 Summary of main findings	
3.3 Contributions to the field of study	50
3.4 Study limitations	51
3.5 Applications	
3.6 Further research	
Bibliography	54

List of Tables

Table 1. Features of the eight pulse labelled trees. 19
Table 2. Description of methods used in the field for identifying different wood breakdown level where western hemlock regeneration establishes. 23
Table 3. ANOVA results for the effect of wood breakdown and forest floor, on seedling $\delta 15N$ and $\delta 13C$ natural abundance; estimated nitrogen %, estimated carbon-nitrogen ratio and water content from the respective substrates (p < 0.05)
Table 4. Emergence (August 2nd) and survival (October 2nd) count (n°); percentage (%); andmean and standard deviation for the effects of five decay class and forest floor (ff) (initialclasses) on western hemlock germinants.29
Table 5. Negative binomial generalize linear models results for: 1 the effect of wood breakdown on naturally established hemlock; 2 and 4 The effects of forest microsites (ff/nurse-log) on the number of emerging and surviving seedlings respectively; 3 and 5 the effect of wood breakdown and forest floor on the number of emerging and surviving seedlings respectively. ($p < 0.05$)30
Table 6. ANOVA results and marginal and conditional R^2 of general linear mixed models on seedling ¹³ C enrichment. Plots are the random factor. 1: consistency on δ^{13} C between control and baseline seedlings. 2 and 3: differences in seedlings δ^{13} C between their respective controls and pulse labelling treatment on logs and forest floor (ff)
Table 7. ANOVA result of general linear mixed model of change in seedling $\delta^{13}C$

List of Figures

Figure 1. Google map (© 2017 Google) image of Malcom Knapp research forest next to Pitt river outside of Maple Ridge, BC, Canada, with the research sites polygon next to Eunice lake inside a blue circle
Figure 2. Google map (© 2016 Google) image of the research site with the 50 selected CWD. Malcom Knapp research forest, BC, Canada
Figure 3. CWD decay classification modified from (B.C. Ministry of Forests and Range & B.C. Ministry of Environment, 2010)
Figure 4. Illustration of plots. Components of interest for this research are numbered
Figure 5. Log isolated from forest floor, thus serving as a control for carbon transfer through the MN. Control seedlings are abundant on top of the isolated log
Figure 6. Mature western hemlock with pipe glued to the tree phloem for pulse-labeling
Figure 7. Box and whisker plots of $\delta^{15}N(a)$, $\delta^{13}C(b)$ natural abundance, estimated nitrogen (%) (c), and carbon-nitrogen ratio (d) of seedlings established on CWD with different decay classes and forest floor, plus water content (%) (e) of the respective substrates. The dark line represents the median value, the box indicates the upper and lower quartile of the spread of the values (interquartile range), and the whiskers indicate the extent of the extreme values of the data. Dark circles represent potential outliers, denoted by a value outside 1.5x the interquartile range. Different lower-case letters indicate averages that have a significant difference
Figure 8. Average count of: natural established western hemlock (a); seedling emergence (b); seedling survival (c) by decay classes and forest floor. Low breakdown (LB); medium breakdown (MB); low breakdown (LB) and forest floor (ff). Bars represent standard error of the mean. Different lower-case letters indicate averages that have a significant difference
Figure 9. Variation in seedlings δ^{13} C due to pulse labelling, by plots, on forest floor and logs. White bars represent seedlings harvested from their respective controls. Shaded bars represent seedlings exposed to pulse label treatment. The dark line represents the median value, the box indicates the upper and lower quartile of the spread of the values (interquartile range), and the whiskers indicate the extent of the extreme values of the data. Dark circles represent potential outliers, denoted by a value outside 1.5x the interquartile range
Figure 10. General linear mixed model of change in seedling δ^{13} C. Y-axes correspond to the differences between seedlings exposed to pulse label treatment and their respective controls35
Figure 11. Observational data showing means and SE of forest floor (ff) and logs seedlings change in δ^{13} C. Y-axe correspond to the differences between seedlings exposed to pulse label treatment and their respective controls. Blue and black stars represent significant enrichment in forest floor and logs seedlings respectively

Acknowledgements

My infinite gratitude to Suzanne Simard for her unconditional support, positivity and encouragement. After every meeting with Suzanne, I left feeling confident, with an open chest and an energetic excitement for my project and life in general. A guidance based on synergies and trust. I started my program admiring Suzanne as a scientist, now, as a role model for life. Thank you, thank you.

Brian Pickles, who I first met during field work conducting the craziest experiment I ever seen at the time, made my project possible. His unbelievable knowledge, professionalism and charisma was key for the success of my master project. I can't express the relief than meant having Brian to count with during my research.

My beloved lab, Camille Defrenne, Allen Larocque, Amanda Asay, Laura Super, Katie McMahen, Teresa Ryan, Monika Gorzelak. An amazing working team based on mutual support and collaboration. Our own portrait of the mycorrhizal network. Love you guys.

Mi primito querido Huamani Orrego, no podría estar mas agradecido. Con quien pase mas tiempo que con nadie durante estos últimos tres años. Meses de trabajo metidos en los bosques viejos de British Columbia, largos días inmersos en la mas salvaje y verde naturaleza.

Mis tíos tan cariñosos, Elena y Alejandro. Me mostraron estos bosques de los que me enamore, y me abrieron la puerta hacia el episodio mas fantástico de mi vida. Aprendí lo fundamental que es tener familia cerca. Poder volver a las raíces en momento desorientados fue crucial. Ustedes fueron mi hogar.

Mis padres y hermanos que, con tanto orgullo y apoyo desde lejos, me hacen dar lo mejor de mi. Mi familia en el Cajón del Maipo, mi lugar, donde vuelvo ahora.

I had the privilege of writing my thesis in the charming island of Salt Spring. My Canadian family, my spirit grew with you guys. I'm so happy I got to live there. The island kept me calm, clear and inspired during my writing. Specially living with my beautiful girlfriend Florencia. Días de amor, aventura y comida rica, creamos una casita. Tan agradecido de tu compañía en esos momentos donde me vi mas desafiado que nunca antes en mi vida.

It's been an absolute dream come true having a life where I was able to study what I found was the most interesting topic in the world, in one of the most beautiful places on earth, immersed in an old growth forest, surrounded with friends for life and being economically supported for a comfortable and amazing life. Infinitely grateful.

Western hemlock, you beautiful tree. Wherever I establish in the future, I'll plant you on the most suitable nurse logs I can find.

For regeneration, mother trees and life in death.

Chapter 1: Introduction

Old trees are nature's luminaries that hold crucial ecological roles in forest ecosystems (Carey, 1989; Gutiérrez, 2016; Lindenmayer et al., 2009). Many of these functions cannot be replaced, making them "keystone structures" (Lindenmayer et al., 2014; Sutherland et al., 2016). Primary forest accounts for only 36% of the total world forest area, and it is decreasing annually at a rate of 0.4% (FAO, 2010). Gutierrez (2016), maintains that these "monumental trees" should be conserved because they: 1) foster natural fascination, 2) are rarities of nature, 3) provide ecosystem services, 4) allow the study of individual adaptation, 5) represent a biocultural heritage, and 6) have been strongly exploited. Beyond ecological services, old trees are important to different cultures around the world (Dafni, 2006; Rozzi et al., 2013). Large old trees are not simple enlarged versions of young trees (Lindenmayer et al., 2014); they represent a standing reservoir of biological and genetic information (Gutiérrez, 2016). Also, their long-lived and extensive root systems generate more physical belowground connections than any other tree in a forest (Beiler et al., 2010). Finally, their large biomass has substantial relevance for carbon storage, both above and below ground (Laurance et al., 1997). Old growth forests contain complex structural and biological features that may engender resilience under a changing climate (Simard, 2009). The Pacific Northwest coast contains some of the most enormous, stunning and oldest forests in the world, with an invaluable iconic worth. Given the alarming rate of disturbance, the remaining old growth forest should be preserved.

1.1 Mycorrhizal networks

Research on forest ecosystems has resulted in an increased understanding of their seemingly infinite complexity. It has been suggested that the mycorrhizal network (MN), the

connection between roots of at least two plants by mycorrhizal fungal hyphae, plays a determinant role in the functioning of ecosystems as complex adaptive systems (Simard, 2009). This network, based on a mutualistic symbiotic association between plants and mycorrhizal fungi, is understood as a highly important evolutionary driver for plants and fungal species (Archibald, 2011); moreover, it challenges assumptions about the role of competition versus mutualism in ecology and evolution. Fossil evidence shows that the plant-fungus symbiosis enabled land colonization of plants, after living exclusively in aquatic habitats (Humphreys et al., 2010; Trappe, 1987). Plants in a symbiotic association with fungi were able to access to larger pools of water and nutrients in soil, and in exchange, plant photosynthates were transferred to the mycorrhizal fungi. This successful symbiotic association occurs in approximately 90% of terrestrial plants species (Smith & Read, 2008).

Mycorrhizal networks are composed of a common mycelium that can physically link different plant individuals together. In a forest ecosystem, the spatial extent over which individual plants are linked in an MN is extremely difficult to quantify. However, Beiler et al. (2010) conducted a "ground-breaking" study where they mapped the approximate architecture of the MN in an interior Douglas-fir forest in British Columbia. In a 30 X 30 m plot, they found that two sister species, *Rhizopogon vesiculosus* and *Rhizopogon vinicolor* (2 out of the 65 ectomycorrhizal fungal species previously described in this forest (Twieg et al., 2007)) linked almost all trees together. One of the trees was directly linked through its mycorrhizal fungi to 47 other trees out of a total of 67 present in the plot. Furthermore, 19 trees from all age classes were linked together by a single *Rhizopon* genet.

Theoretically, a network is a system of nodes connected by links (Southworth et al., 2005). In Beiler et al. (2010), when presenting trees as nodes and fungi as links, they discovered

tree size was positively correlated with connectivity, or node degree distribution. While mature trees have a well-established MN (Beiler et al., 2010), young seedlings can become included in the MN as their roots encounter the mycelial front (Simard et al., 2012). Regeneration establishment and growth have improved when seedlings linked in to the MN (Bingham & Simard, 2012; Horton et al., 1999; Nara, 2015; Teste et al., 2009; van der Heijden & Horton, 2009). The MN has also been shown to serve as a conduit for transmission of chemical compounds from one plant to another. Water, nutrients, organic molecules and other compounds have been found to flow through the mycorrhizal network (Egerton-Warburton et al., 2007; Selosse et al., 2006; Simard et al., 1997; Teste et al., 2009; van der Heijden & Horton, 2009). Resource transfer through MNs is not susceptible to interruption by other organisms because it is compartmentalized and protected, enhancing its efficiency (Simard et al., 2012).

Carbon and nutrient fluxes through MNs appear to be driven by a source-sink gradient, where compounds travel via mass flow from zones of high to low concentration (Francis & Read, 1984). Inter-plant transfer of nitrogen, for example, has been observed to occur from a nitrogen-fixing tree (corresponding to a source) to a non-nitrogen-fixing tree (corresponding to a sink) (He et al., 2005; Ribeiro et al., 2015), or even from one non-N₂ fixing plant to another provided their tissues differ in nitrogen concentration. The transfer of carbon or nitrogen appears to be more strongly controlled by the strength of the sink than the source (Teste et al., 2009). A rapidly growing seedling, for instance, is a stronger sink than more slowly growing seedlings; therefore, it is predicted that more carbon would be transferred to it (Simard et al., 2012). Conversely, shading or other abiotic stresses that impose greater sink strength in seedling establishment can also modulate MN resource fluxes (Bingham & Simard, 2012; Simard et al., 1997).

In the understory of old growth forests, as examined in this thesis, seedlings with limited resource access are considered carbon sinks. Canopy trees, on the other hand, have well-established root systems and a surplus of light, and thus are considered carbon sources within an existing MN. Thus, seedling establishment is thought to be facilitated by association with and proximity to carbon donors. Canopy trees have the potential to transfer carbon via the MN to establishing seedlings, thus enhancing regeneration (Bingham & Simard, 2012; Selosse et al., 2006; Teste et al., 2009). Both Teste et al. (2009) and Bingham and Simard (2012) found that interior Douglas-fir seedling survival increased with greater access to a MN associated with older trees. Old mature trees, identified as hub trees by Beiler et al. (2010) and informally called "mother trees" (Simard, 2017), may have facilitated regeneration by acting as a carbon source.

1.2 Coarse Woody Debris

Decaying logs and larger branches in a forest are referred to as coarse woody debris (CWD). It is a common and substantial component of a natural forest, providing structural features and several ecological functions. For example, CWD provides important substrate for seedling establishment, habitat for animals, and resources for decomposers and other organisms, including autotrophs and heterotrophs (Harmon et al., 1986; Tedersoo et al., 2003). Decayed CWD with certain features are designated as "nurse logs", referring to their facilitative effects in regeneration (Kirk, 1966). Harmon et al. (1986), defines CWD as any dead woody material > 2.5 cm in diameter. For this study, we considered CWD as large fallen dead trees suitable for treeseedling establishment with width greater than 15 cm.

Coarse woody debris has several beneficial qualities for tree regeneration. In some forests, competition with bryophytes, herbs and shrubs on the forest floor (ff) dramatically

reduces tree-seedling survival (Harmon et al., 1986; Harmon & Franklin, 1989). Rotting wood can elevate seedlings above this community, thus increasing light availability and reducing soil resource competition. Further, large logs or stumps may provide refuge for seedlings against herbivory (Harmon et al., 1986). Also, rotting wood has higher moisture holding capacity than soil, therefore enhancing survival of seedlings as well as providing refuge to ectomycorrhizal (EM) fungal communities (Harvey et al., 1978; Walker & Jones, 2013). However, there are other aspects of CWD that can be considered detrimental for plant growth, such as its very low pH and poor availability of nutrients such as nitrogen (Cowling & Merrill, 1966; Minore, 1972).

During early stages of CWD decay, while wood density is still relatively high, root growth of the establishing seedlings is difficult, thus negatively influencing survival. As CWD decay proceeds, wood density declines while nutrient availability and water holding capacity increase, and CWD therefore becomes a better substrate for seedling establishment. Likewise, while mass is lost through leaching of soluble compounds and mineralization of carbon compounds to CO₂, nutrients such as N and P are retained and their relative concentration and availability increase (Boddy & Watkinson, 1995; Keenan, et al., 1993; Means et al., 1992; Preston et al., 1998; Sollins et al., 1987). Grier (1978) suggests, however, that most nutrient increases over time are due to litterfall and throughfall input. Additionally, N₂-fixation by asymbiotic bacteria in CWD has been associated with an N increase in the decay process (Brunner & Kimmins, 2003; Hendrickson, 1991). Despite of all this, CWD is still a very poor nutrient substrate for plant growth compared with mineral soil or forest floor (Harmon et al., 1986; Keenan et al., 1993; Marx & Walters, 2006).

1.3 Western hemlock and the fungal community on CWD

In the rainforests of the Pacific Northwest, trees, especially western hemlock, frequently establish on logs and stumps. Western hemlock is a highly shade tolerant species, enabling seedlings to establish in the understory, mainly on CWD (Fowells, 1965; Kirk, 1966). Gray & Spies (1997) found that, in closed-canopy areas, western hemlock seedling establishment was greater on decayed wood than on the forest floor or mineral soil. In another experiment in an old-growth forest of western hemlock, 98% of western hemlock seedlings occurred on CWD, which covered only 6% of the forest floor (Christy & Mack, 1984). Western hemlock seedlings are sensitive to understory plant competition; thus, they are typically limited to the surface of decaying wood where other plants generally cannot grow (Christy & Mack, 1984; Scott et al., 1976). Also, western hemlock has smaller seed compared to other co-occurring conifers (Schopmeyer, 1974); their survival is therefore enhanced by the higher moisture content and lack of litter on CWD, protecting germinants against competition and drought (Haig et al., 1941).

As previously mentioned, rotting wood is poor in nutrient availability (Cowling & Merrill, 1966); therefore, tree-seedling nutritional strategies such as EM associations might be crucial. It is well known that in soil with limited resources, mycobionts can extract enough nutrients to support plant growth (Poznanovic et al., 2015). Mycorrhizal fungal hyphae have 60 times more absorption area than fine roots and are able to decompose larger organic molecules (Selosse et al., 2006; Talbot et al., 2008).

Western hemlock seedlings regenerating in CWD have been shown in several studies to associate with a broad range of ectomycorrhizal fungal species (Christy et al., 1982; Durall et al, 1999; Horton et al., 2005; Kropp, 1982; Kropp & Trappe, 1982). Moreover, successful regeneration of western hemlock can be explained in large part by its symbiotic associations.

Kropp & Trappe (1982) suggest that, on the forest floor, there is strong competition between western hemlock-specific mycorrhizal fungi and generalist mycobionts that are associated with established early successional plants. Consequently, western hemlock seedlings that establish on CWD avoid this competition, enabling them to form ectomycorrhizas. Similar EM fungal associations have been described for eastern hemlock (*Tsuga canadensis* (L.) Carr) (Poznanovic et al., 2015).

Remarkably, western hemlock can survive its first year of life growing on rotten wood without an EM association (Christy et al., 1982). This may help explain it success at establishing on CWD. Nevertheless, growth performance improved once it was colonized by symbiotic fungi (Christy et al., 1982). In another study Kropp (1982b), found that 3 month-old seedlings were colonized. Since these earlier studies, substantial improvements have been developed in molecular analysis techniques (Horton & Bruns, 2001; Lindahl et al., 2013) opening the door for new and more accurate research on mycorrhizal development in western hemlock germinants.

In addition to the poor nutrient availability in CWD, western hemlock seedlings grow in shaded conditions, resulting in low photosynthetic activity. This results in low photosynthate availability for their symbiotic fungi. The role of MNs in regeneration of western hemlock within these microsites is not well studied or understood. It is suggested, though, that seedling survival under these conditions may depend on alternative sources of carbon. Carbon potentially transferred from "source" canopy trees through MN might be crucial for the recruitment of suppressed seedlings, particularly on nutrient-limited substrates (Bingham & Simard, 2012; Kennedy, Izzo, & Bruns, 2003; Simard et al., 2012). Tedersoo et al. (2008), suggest that the success of seedlings growing in elevated dead wood may result from both carbon transfer from MN, and the lack of direct root competition in CWD. The work of Christy & Mack's (1984)

could strengthen the hypothesis of Tedersoo et al. (2008), since they have shown than western hemlock seedlings typically establish on moderately decayed wood, and become less common with progressing decay, possibly due to litter accumulation and development of root competition with mature trees.

Ectomycorrhizal fungi may also directly transport carbon from decaying wood to seedlings, providing yet another mechanism explaining the success of western hemlock seedlings on CWD. Mycorrhizal fungi are often described as biotrophs, which obtain photosynthetic carbon compounds from plants. However, EM fungi evolved from saprotrophic fungi, and many of them kept distinct genes that encode enzymes associated with plant cell wall degradation or other complex polymers (Kohler et al., 2015; Read & Perez-Moreno, 2003). Therefore, EM fungi inhabiting CWD might be also decomposing cellulose and lignin. It has been shown that in conditions where soils are highly organic or where there is low light availability, some species of EM fungi act as decomposers of larger organic molecules through the production of these enzymes (Talbot et al., 2008). More evidence is available for orchid mycorrhizal fungi, which have been observed to transfer carbohydrates from organic substrates to juveniles of host plant species (Dearnaley, et al. 2012). Similarly, some plants (e.g., myco-heterotrophic plants) receive carbohydrates from saprotrophic fungi (Leake et al., 2001; Lindahl et al., 1999; Merckx et al., 2009; Ogura-Tsujita et al., 2009). Studies have examined the role of EM in soil organic matter decomposition through the measurement of extracellular enzymes (Talbot et al., 2013); however, this kind of research has not been done on EM fungi growing in rotten wood. Aligning with this possibility is the potential role of ectomycorrhizal fungi serving as saprotrophs in wood decay, and then acting as facilitators of regeneration on CWD through direct carbon supply.

Despite many studies examining the tight hemlock-log association, few agree on which factors are most important for hemlock successful establishment. In an old growth forest dominated by western hemlock, where CWD are a common component of the understory, I reevaluated the effect of forest microsites on hemlock recruitment, and how mature trees and mycorrhizal networks may enhance the facilitative effect of decaying logs. Since western hemlock is the climax species of the Pacific Northwest rainforest, exploring the facilitative effects of belowground pathways on seedling regeneration could provide excellent insights into old growth forest ecology and management.

1.4 Thesis objectives

The main objective of this study was to determine whether, in an old-growth forest, *Tsuga heterophylla* (Raf.) Sarg. regeneration on CWD is linked to the mycorrhizal network. The following hypotheses were tested: (1) western hemlock recruitment is mediated by presence of CWD and its level of decay; (2) western hemlock establishing on CWD receives carbon transferred from mature trees through a MN; and (3) the size of mature donor trees is positively correlated with the amount of carbon transferred to seedlings.

Chapter 2: Carbon transfer from mature western hemlock to seedlings regenerating on different forest microsites

2.1 Introduction

Western hemlock growing on CWD has long been studied to improve our understanding of the main factors involved in the tight hemlock-log association (Christy et al., 1982; Christy & Mack, 1984; Durall et al., 1999; Fowells, 1965; Gray & Spies, 1997; Harmon & Franklin, 1989; Kirk, 1966; Kropp, 1982b; Kropp & Trappe, 1982; Scott et al., 1976).

Decayed wood is very poor in nutrients compare to soil or the forest floor (Harmon et al., 1986; Keenan et al., 1993; Marx & Walters, 2006); still, western hemlock germinants prefer it above other forest microsites (Christy & Mack, 1984). Western hemlock's specificity for establishing on woody substrates is particularly important in a closed canopy (Gray & Spies, 1997). Thus, the typical conditions where western hemlock establishes are on poor nutrient substrates and under deep shade. Based on this, we focused on belowground dynamics involved in western hemlock establishment on CWD. It has been well documented that western hemlock forms EM with a broad range of mycobionts (Christy et al., 1982; Durall et al, 1999; Horton et al., 2005; Kropp, 1982; Kropp & Trappe, 1982). However, the direct contribution of the forest MN to hemlock seedlings establishment on CWD remains unknown.

Studying belowground dynamics in forest ecosystems has improved with the availability of new innovative technologies and methodologies. Stable isotope techniques, for example are both natural integrators and tracers of ecological processes that have been intractable using other methods (Craine et al., 2015; Dawson et al., 2002). Natural abundance of δ^{15} N has been useful in examining the function of the mycorrhizal symbiosis in N-limiting ecosystems. Fungi discriminate against ¹⁵N during the synthesis of transferred compounds to the host plant, causing ¹⁵N-enrichment in the fungal body and ¹⁵N-depletion in the plant (Hobbie et al., 2005; Hobbie & Colpaert, 2003; Hobbie et al., 2000). This pattern is more noteworthy in ecosystems where N is limiting, it is immobilized in organic compounds, and mineralization is insufficient to support plant demand. Therefore, plants in N-limited ecosystems sometimes rely on the enzymatic capabilities of some EM fungi to breakdown recalcitrant organic N pools (Hobbie & Hobbie, 2008; Read & Perez-Moreno, 2003; Schimel & Bennett, 2004). Thus, mycorrhizal fungal biomass associated with plant hosts is positively correlated with plant ¹⁵N depletion (Hobbie & Colpaert, 2003).

The stable isotope ¹³C also has important ecological applications (Dawson et al., 2002). During photosynthetic assimilation, ¹³CO₂ is discriminated against over the lighter ¹²CO₂ (Farquhar et al., 1982). When plants are under water stress, water use efficiency is associated with stomatal closure, manifesting a decrease in ¹³CO₂ discrimination during photosynthetic assimilation. Thus, under natural conditions, ¹³C enrichment is positively correlated with water stress (Farquhar et al, 1989).

Pulse labeling with stable isotopes provides a means to trace the fate of resources. For example, pulse-labeling with ¹³C enables tracing of carbon compounds within plants, through soil pools and even to other plants (Mordacq et al., 1986; Olsson & Johnson, 2005; Simard et al., 1997). Pulse labeling ¹³C in trees is often executed utilizing ¹³CO₂ (see Epron et al., 2012 for a review). In this study, we used a novel methodology of injecting ¹³C-Glucose dissolved in water into mature-tree phloem.

The main objective of this study was to determine whether regeneration of western hemlock on CWD was associated with the ability of seedlings to link into the mycorrhizal

network of old trees. To achieve this, we first assessed regeneration success across a range of forest microsites. Next, we analyzed δ^{15} N natural abundance of hemlock seedlings in order to estimate the significance of the potential EM associations. And finally, we carried out ¹³C pulse labelling of mature trees followed by sampling of surrounding hemlock seedlings on the forest floor and CWD to determine whether carbon subsidies were provided to seedlings through mycorrhizal networks. The experiment was conducted in an old growth forest dominated by western hemlock on the coast of British Columbia, Canada.

The following hypotheses were tested: (1) western hemlock recruitment is mediated by presence of CWD and its level of decay; (2) western hemlock establishing on CWD receives carbon transferred from mature trees through a MN; and (3) the size of mature donor trees is positively correlated with the amount of carbon transferred to seedlings.

2.2 Methods

Study area

This project was conducted at the UBC Malcom Knapp Research Forest, located near Maple Ridge, British Columbia, Canada. The experiment was carried out in a single forest, next to Eunice Lake at the foot of Golden Ears Provincial Park (49°20'21.97''N, 122°33'37.24''W) (Figure 1). The study site is occupied by an unmanaged, uneven-aged old-growth forest (250+ years old) dominated by Douglas-fir (*Pseudotsuga menziesii* var. *menzesii* (Mirb.) Franco, (Fd)); western hemlock (*Tsuga heterophylla* (Raf.) Sarg, (Hw)) and western redcedar (*Thuja plicata* Donn ex D.Don, (Cw)), with some amabilis fir (*Abies amabilis* Douglas ex J.Forbes, (Ba)). The forest falls within the Submontane Very Wet - Maritime variant of the Coastal Western Hemlock biogeoclimatic zone (CWHvm1) (Green & Klinka, 1994). In the CWHvm1, mean annual precipitation is 2787 mm (75mm during the driest month and 436 during the wettest month) and mean annual temperature is 8.2°C (16°C during the warmest month and 0.3°C during the coldest month) (Pojar et al., 1991). The elevation of the site ranges from 500 - 570 meters above sea level. The main slope faces south-west and has an average inclination of 30%.



Figure 1. Google map (© 2017 Google) image of Malcom Knapp research forest next to Pitt river outside of Maple Ridge, BC, Canada, with the research sites polygon next to Eunice lake inside a blue circle.

This primary forest has an uneven age structure forest with a large range of trees sizes. Crown cover is approximately 50%. There is abundant regeneration and saplings of the shade tolerant tree species, western hemlock. The largest stratum is dominated by western hemlock (>80 cm DBH), which was a determinant factor in selection of the site. Most of the veteran trees in the wetter areas, close to a small creek that divided the site in two, are Douglas-fir and western redcedar. This vibrant old growth forest is full of snags and canopy gaps, developed through gap phase dynamics, and is home to abundant wildlife. This ecosystem is habitat for a wide variety of birds, including woodpeckers and owls, as well as mammals such as black-tailed deer, black bear and lynx, along with amphibians and fish (based on two years of field observations). The CWD is an important component of the forest floor surface, due to its high abundance in the site. Cover of CWD averages 15%, where approximately 1% is decay class 1, 2% class 2, 3% class 3, 5% class 4 and 4% class 5.

The undergrowth is mainly composed of shrub species from the Ericaceae family, including oval-leaf blueberry (*Vaccinium ovalifolium* Sm.), Alaskan huckleberry (*Vaccinium alaskaense* Howell), red huckleberry (*Vaccinium parvifolium* Sm.), salal (*Gaultheria Shallon* Pursh) and false azalea (*Menziesia ferruginea* Sm.).

The soil is a Humo-Ferric Podzol with loamy sand texture (Canadian System of Soil Classification 1998) and the humus form is Hemihumimor (Green et al., 1993). Based on the assessment of soil moisture regime as 2-3 and soil nutrient regime as P-M, as well as plant species composition, the site series was transitional between 01 (zonal; HwBa – Blueberry) and 03 (HwCw – Salal) (Green & Klinka, 1994).

Experimental design and treatments

A total of 50 horizontal logs (CWD) with diameters ranging from 18 to 80 cm were selected within the study area (Figure 2) using a number of selection criteria described below. This total included 10 logs from each decay classes (I to V), utilizing the classification from the Field Manual for Describing Terrestrial Ecosystems of BC (B.C. Ministry of Forests and Range & B.C. Ministry of Environment, 2010) (Figure 3). Wood hardness, was measured with a penetrometer and a knife blade to corroborate the log decay class. The selection criteria included: (1) there was a minimal distance of 10 meters between logs; (2) western hemlock regeneration was naturally regenerating on top of the logs, except for logs of class 1; and (3) the logs were of consistent shade level (high shade), species (western hemlock) and aspect (southwest). A control treatment was also located adjacent to each log (1-m away and southwest direction from the log). In these controls, the forest floor was considered a decay class beyond decay class V of CWD. In many of the forest floor microsites, buried decayed wood was found. The logs and forest floor were thusly organized in a completely randomized design with six substrate classes and uneven replication of 10 log and 50 forest floor replicates.



Figure 2. Google map (© 2016 Google) image of the research site with the 50 selected CWD. Malcom Knapp research forest, BC, Canada.



Figure 3. CWD decay classification modified from (B.C. Ministry of Forests and Range & B.C. Ministry of Environment, 2010).

In April of 2016, 50 stratified western hemlock seeds were sown on each of the 50 logs and 50 adjacent forest floor microsites (total of 5000 seeds). A small dome-cage (20cm x 20cm) made of chicken wire was installed above the seeds in order to exclude any possible predators and to provide a long-term marker for the experimental units.

Observational data, sampling and elemental analysis

For each log, the following variables were measured: diameter (cm); dominant moss species; moss cover (%); and water content ((wet weight-dry weight)/wet weight) (g g^{-1}). The latter three variables were also measured for the forest floor experimental units.

The number and height (cm) of all naturally established seedlings growing on each log and the forest floor were measured. Three of the seedlings growing on the log were collected (when found). The collections were made to represent the range of seedling heights present, and these were put together in the same Ziploc bag (small, 2-5cm; medium, 6-12cm and large, 13-25cm) for later foliar and mycorrhizal root analyses. The same procedure was applied to each adjacent forest floor microsite (when found).

The roots of the collected seedlings were cleaned from the substrate they were growing on (wood or forest floor) and later ground in the lab using a mortar and pestle. The mycorrhizal fungal DNA was extracted utilizing the DNeasy Plant Mini Kit, amplified and sequenced (unfortunately these results were not yet available for inclusion in this thesis).

The foliage from the same seedlings were analyzed for ¹³C and ¹⁵N. To prepare the samples, the foliage was: (1) dried inside paper bags at 80°C for >48 hours; (2) ground to a homogenous particle size using a mortar, pestle and liquid nitrogen; (3) weighed, 0.3 ± 0.03 milligram samples using an analytical balance and placed them into tin capsules, which were then arranged on plates; and (4) analyzed using an elemental analyzer and isotope-ratio mass spectrometer at the UBC Stable Isotope Facility. Stable isotopes values were given as ¹³C/¹²C and ¹⁵N/¹⁴N ratio, which are was calculated as:

(eq.1)
$$\delta^{13}$$
C or δ^{15} N = 1000 x R_{sample} - R_{standard}

 $R_{standard}$

Where $R_{standard}$ = Vienna-PeeDee Belemnite (VPDB) standard (1.1237 x 10-2) for C, and N2 atmospheric gas (3.677 x 10-3) for N.

For sown seed, germinant emergence was monitored 5 times through the summer of 2016, and survival was measured on October 15^{th,} 2016. Emergence results from August were used for analysis since germination was greatest at this time.

¹³C labeling

Pulse-labeling with ¹³C was used to determine whether mature hemlock trees provided carbon subsidies to seedlings establishing on the logs and forest floor through the MN. To do this, eight of the 50 logs were selected (8 plots): five with medium wood breakdown and three with high wood breakdown. All included a mature western hemlock tree within 10 m, and had western hemlock seedlings established on the log and the adjacent forest floor (Figure 4). The

eight mature trees were assigned as "mother-trees" and named (Table 1). To establish a control that severed any existing MN connection between the mother tree and seedlings on the log, a portion of each of the 8 logs was cut with a chainsaw, lifted from the ground and placed on two 10cm x 10 cm wooden beams. Large nails kept the isolated logs fixed in place. Since the wood of most logs was very loose, lifted log portions were wrapped in chicken wire to maintain structure and morphology (Figure 5).



Figure 4. Illustration of plots. Components of interest for this research are numbered.

Plots	Name	Height	dbh	Estimated live	Crown	Mistletoe	Est. age
		(m)	(cm)	crown percent	class		
1	Gina	27.3	67.7	50%	intermediate	yes	125-250
2	Robertina	40.6	83.2	50%	dominant	no	150-225
3	Nala	38.3	76.8	40%	codominant	no	150-225
4	Betty	35.6	69.6	50%	codominant	no	125-175
5	Carlita	37.1	88.4	60%	codominant	no	175-250
6	Kalu	40.3	86.1	50%	codominant	no	175-250
7	Carlota	37.2	64.9	50%	codominant	no	175-200
8	Rosita	44.4	91.7	50%	codominant	no	175-275

T 11 1	F (C (1	· 1.	1	1 1 11 1	
Table I	. Features	of the	eight	pulse	labelled	trees.



Figure 5. Log isolated from forest floor, thus serving as a control for carbon transfer through the MN. Control seedlings are abundant on top of the isolated log.

On November 21^{st,} 2016, 15 grams of 99 atom% 13C-D-GLUCOSE (Cambridge Isotopes Laboratory, Inc. Tewksbury, MA, USA) diluted at 5% in deionized water, were injected into the phloem of each mother-tree. The 75ml of solution was split into four aliquots (approx.19 ml each) in order to reduce and distribute the volume and allow the tree phloem tissue to absorb it without leakage. To label the mother trees, four holes (10 cm in diameter, <0.5 cm deep, fitted to the shallow phloem of Hw) were dug into the base of the tree (at the aspect facing the CWD of interest) and fitted with a 10cm diameter plastic pipe (glued in place with silicon) (Figure 6). The four aliquots were carefully poured into one pipe each. On day 9 and 15 following the injections, seedling on the logs and forest floor, plus their respective substrates, were collected for ¹³C-enrichment analysis. Western hemlock seedlings established on logs and forest floor

were also sampled as controls prior to the injections to determine ¹³C natural abundance for comparison.

Pulse labelling of diluted ¹³C-glucose, is a novel methodology that was employed for this research. Most of the experiments done in this area of ecology, utilize ¹³CO₂ (Bingham & Simard, 2012; Deslippe & Simard, 2011; Francis & Read, 1984; Pickles et al., 2017; Simard et al., 1997; Teste & Simard, 2008) or other soluble carbohydrates (Churchland, 2012).



Figure 6. Mature western hemlock with pipe glued to the tree phloem for pulse-labeling.

Statistical analysis

All statistical analyses were performed in R 3.3.3 (R core team, 2017). Linear models were used to examine the effect of CWD decay classes and forest floor on seedlings isotopic

signatures, carbon and nitrogen estimates, and water content of the corresponding substrate. Linear mixed effect models were used for ¹³C enrichment analysis. Generalized linear models were used for natural established hemlock emergence and survivorship. For ANOVAs, pair-wise comparisons among levels were estimated through differences in least square means (Ismeans package), with Tukey's adjustment when GLM was used, and "false discovery rate" (FDR) adjustment (Benjamini & Hochberg, 1995; Lenth, 2016), when linear and linear mixed effect models were used. Equal residuals variance assumption, was visually met for every analysis. Normality assumption was tested and accepted in the corresponding models, with a Shapiro-wilk test. Significance level in this thesis was set *a priori* for all statistical test as p<0.05. p<0.1 was considered to be of interest for further research.

Survivorship experiment

Due to low establishment and survival rates, some of the decay classes were combined to increase the power of the statistical tests. The combining criteria focused on breakdown of the woody substrate on which hemlock seedlings were growing, instead of other CWD morphology aspects (B.C. Ministry of Forests and Range & B.C. Ministry of Environment, 2010) (Figure 3). Classes with similar wood structure were combined into four new "wood breakdown" classes as follows: decay class I and II were grouped into the "Low Breakdown"; decay class III and IV into "Medium Breakdown"; and class V into "High Breakdown"; and forest floor remained simply as "Forest floor". The descriptions and equivalences of the new classes compared to the original conventional classes are shown in Table 2. Additionally, as a further test, all CWD decay levels were nested into one class named "nurse-log" in order to contrast with forest microsites.

Wood breakdown (new classes)	Main features for classification	CWD decay classes + forest floor (initial classes)
Low breakdown (LB)	No superficial wood falling apart or cracks. Intact outer log. Knife blade penetrates 1 or 2 cm into the wood. Occasionally with moss colonization and tree seedlings.	1 and 2
Medium breakdown (MB)	Irregular surface with cracks. Looser wood that can be easily removed using fingers. 10 cm knife blade penetrates from half to completely through with little effort. Original log shape still distinguishable.	3 and 4
High breakdown (HB)	Collapsed log, merged with forest floor. Highly irregular and very loose surface. Knife blade penetrates completely with no effort.	5
Forest floor (ff)	No distinguishable log. High content of litter. Often buried wood found. No resistance to knife blade.	forest floor

Table 2. Description of methods used in the field for identifying different wood breakdown level where western hemlock regeneration establishes.

To estimate the impact of wood breakdown on naturally established seedlings, emergence and survival, generalized linear models (GLM) were used, with a negative binomial distribution and a logit link function (Mass package; Venables & Ripley, 2002). Although germination was relatively good, there were many experimental units where the count of germinants was zero. Thus, the distribution of the residuals was non-normal and GLM therefore appropriate. The negative binomial fits the data best because first, the dependent variable is a count rather than a continuous real number, and second, the data was over-dispersed. To test over-dispersion, a likely ratio test was done between the model with negative binomial distribution against the same model run as Poisson. Negative binomial regression model is a proposed modification from Poisson (Greene, 1994; King, 1989). GLM:

(eq. 2) Naturally established ~ Wood breakdown
(eq. 3) Emergence ~ Wood breakdown
(eq. 4) Survivorship ~ Wood breakdown

Substrate water content, moss cover and log height were independently tested as potential covariates for the above models (eq. 2; eq. 3; eq. 4) but none of them improved the explanatory power of the models and were removed.

¹³C transfer

For examining isotope enrichment by substrate treatment, linear mixed effects (LME) models were constructed using the lme4 package (Bates *et al.*, 2015). ¹³C enrichment was tested by comparing δ^{13} C of control seedlings with pulsed isotope content of treatment seedlings after pulse-labeling. In all the models, the variable "Plots" (8 pulse labelled trees) was used as random effect. The CWD and forest floor seedlings were analyzed separately, since the controls to test enrichment were different. For seedling enrichment on logs, the control seedlings were the ones established on the lifted log portions (eq. 5). For seedlings enrichment on forest floor, the control seedlings were the ones harvested from forest floor prior to pulse labeling (eq. 6).

> (eq. 5) $\delta^{I_3}C_{logs} \sim Log$ isolation, random =1|Plots (eq. 6) $\delta^{I_3}C_{ff} \sim Pulse$ label, random =1|Plots

Nevertheless, forest floor and log seedling were later analyzed together when delta (δ^{13} C enriched - δ^{13} C control labelling) was used as the dependent variable. Time (day 9 and 15); distances from mother tree; mother tree size (DBH) were also used as predictors in this same model (eq. 7).

(eq. 7) $\delta^{I_3}C$ delta ~ Microsite + Time + Distance + DBH + Microsite*Time + Microsite*DBH, random =1|Plots

Finally, the data was decomposed by plots, and linear models were run for each mothertree. Seedlings on CWD and forest floor were analyzed separately.

2.3 Results

Observational data

Natural abundance of δ^{15} N and δ^{13} C in naturally regenerating western hemlock seedlings differed between decaying logs and forest floor (Table 3). Total nitrogen and C:N ratio, on the contrary, did not vary among substrates (Table 3). Both δ^{15} N and δ^{13} C were generally more depleted in the advanced decay classes (MB and HB), compared to the forest floor and low breakdown decay classes (Figure 7). In this test, the lowest breakdown class included seedlings only from decay class 2 since seedlings were absent from decay class 1. Water content was lower in the lowest compared to the greater decay classes (medium, high breakdown, and forest floor) (Table 3) (Figure 7) (P<0.0001).

p < 0.05).				
	R ²	F	df	p-value
$\delta^{15}N$	0.244	4.5191	3	0.0078
$\delta^{13}C$	0.2646	5.0383	3	0.0045
Est. N	0.0569	0.8445	3	0.4773
Est. C:N	0.0381	0.5544	3	0.648
Water Content (%)	0.5614	40.957	3	0.0001

Table 3. ANOVA results for the effect of wood breakdown and forest floor, on seedling δ 15N and δ 13C natural abundance; estimated nitrogen %, estimated carbon-nitrogen ratio and water content from the respective substrates (p < 0.05).



Figure 7. Box and whisker plots of $\delta^{15}N$ (a), $\delta^{13}C$ (b) natural abundance, estimated nitrogen (%) (c), and carbonnitrogen ratio (d) of seedlings established on CWD with different decay classes and forest floor, plus water content (%) (e) of the respective substrates. The dark line represents the median value, the box indicates the upper and lower quartile of the spread of the values (interquartile range), and the whiskers indicate the extent of the extreme values of the data. Dark circles represent potential outliers, denoted by a value outside 1.5x the interquartile range. Different lower-case letters indicate averages that have a significant difference.
Survivorship experiment

Naturally regenerated hemlock seedlings were most abundant on logs with advanced levels of decay. The greatest number of seedlings occurred in the 'medium breakdown class' (decay classes 3 and 4), but the numbers in the highest class (class 5) were not significantly lower (Figure 8) (Table 5). Forest floor seedlings were not included in this analysis because they were insufficient in numbers or were growing in buried rotten wood.

Of the 5000 seeds sown in the survivorship experiment, 473 seedlings germinated for an overall emergence rate of 9.46% (Table 4). There were no significant differences in emergence among substrate decay classes (Table 5) (Figure 8), however, the total emergence on logs (11.92%) was greater than on forest floor (7.00%) (Table 5).

Survival on the other hand, was highly affected by decay class as well as forest microsite (Table 5). The rank order of survival by decay class and forest floor was: HB > MB > LB > ff. Survival on the HB and MB classes were each significantly greater than on the forest floor (Figure 8).

	En	nergence (A	August 2 nd)		rvival (October 15 th)	
Classes	n°	%	Mean±SD	n°	%	Mean±SD
1	48	9.60%	4.80±6.21	0	0.00%	0
2	58	11.60%	5.80±6.86	12	20.69%	1.20±1.69
3	48	9.60%	4.80±7.66	14	29.17%	1.40±1.65
4	69	13.80%	6.90±9.00	14	20.29%	1.40±1.65
5	75	15.00%	7.50±7.82	18	24.00%	1.80±2.25
ff	175	7.00%	3.50±5.22	17	9.71%	0.34±0.77
Total	473	9.46%		75	15.86%	

Table 4. Emergence (August 2nd) and survival (October 2nd) count (n°); percentage (%); and mean and standard deviation for the effects of five decay class and forest floor (ff) (initial classes) on western hemlock germinants.

		x²	df	p-value
1. Natural seedlings	Wood breakdown	15.7513	2	0.0004
2. Emergence	ff/nurse-log	4.7048	1	0.0301
3. Emergence	Wood breakdown	5.3115	3	0.1504
4. Survival	ff/nurse-log	8.6266	1	0.0033
5. Survival	Wood breakdown	11.9461	3	0.0076

Table 5. Negative binomial generalize linear models results for: 1 the effect of wood breakdown on naturally established hemlock; 2 and 4 The effects of forest microsites (ff/nurse-log) on the number of emerging and surviving seedlings respectively; 3 and 5 the effect of wood breakdown and forest floor on the number of emerging and surviving seedlings respectively. (p < 0.05).



Figure 8. Average count of: natural established western hemlock (a); seedling emergence (b); seedling survival (c) by decay classes and forest floor. Low breakdown (LB); medium breakdown (MB); low breakdown (LB) and forest floor (ff). Bars represent standard error of the mean. Different lower-case letters indicate averages that have a significant difference.

Pulse labelling experiment

No significant ¹³C enrichment occurred either 9 or 15 days post-labeling among seedlings growing on logs isolated from the forest floor (Table 6). However, seedlings established on intact CWD and forest floor were significantly enriched (Table 6), and those on CWD had higher delta δ^{13} C delta values than seedlings growing on the forest floor (Table7). For seedlings growing on logs isolated from forest floor, mean δ^{13} C and SE was -34.953 ± 0.155‰ (n= 25) versus -33.899 ± 0.128‰ (n=63) in seedlings on intact logs. ¹³C enrichment of seedling on forest floor was less noteworthy than seedlings on CWD, but still significant (Table 6) (Figure 9). Means and SE's from before and after labelling were the following: -34.79448 ± 0.288, n=10 and -34.01844 ± 0.216, n=33.

Table 6. ANOVA results and marginal and conditional R^2 of general linear mixed models on seedling ${}^{13}C$ enrichment. Plots are the random factor. 1: consistency on $\delta^{13}C$ between control and baseline seedlings. 2 and 3: differences in seedlings $\delta^{13}C$ between their respective controls and pulse labelling treatment on logs and forest floor (ff).

LME models	Marginal R ²	Conditional R ²	n	x²	df	p-values
1 Control/Baseline						•
(logs)	0.061	0.061	25	1.512	1	0.219
2. Enrichment in Logs	0.195	0.454	88	36.383	3	0.0001
3. Enrichment in forest floor	0.102	0.358	43	5.934	1	0.015

For both, CWD and forest floor seedlings, enrichment strongly varied among replicated plots, validating the choice of assigning plots as random effect in the models (Figure 9).



Figure 9.Variation in seedlings δ^{13} C due to pulse labelling, by plots, on forest floor and logs. White bars represent seedlings harvested from their respective controls. Shaded bars represent seedlings exposed to pulse label treatment. The dark line represents the median value, the box indicates the upper and lower quartile of the spread of the values (interquartile range), and the whiskers indicate the extent of the extreme values of the data. Dark circles represent potential outliers, denoted by a value outside 1.5x the interquartile range.

The interaction between time since labelling and microsite (p=0.052) was only significant at the α =0.1 level but not 0.05. The δ^{13} C values tended to decline from day 9 to 15 among seedlings on forest floor, but increase among seedlings on logs (Table 7) (Figure 10).

The interaction effect between "mother tree" size (DBH) and microsite was also significant for seedling enrichment. The bigger the tree, greater the enrichment of seedlings,

particularly for those growing on CWD compared with forest floor (Table 7) (Figure 10). Seedling enrichment was not significantly explained by distance from mother-trees (Table 7) (Figure 10).

_	-	-	
	Chisq	Df	p-values
(Intercept)	1.814	1	0.178
Distance	0.207	1	0.649
DBH	0.731	1	0.393
Time	3.282	1	0.07
Microsite	15.001	1	0.0001
Time*microsite	3.784	1	0.052
DBH*microsite	16.215	1	0.0001

Table 7. ANOVA result of general linear mixed model of change in seedling $\delta^{13}C$.







Figure 10. General linear mixed model of change in seedling δ^{13} C. Y-axes correspond to the differences between seedlings exposed to pulse label treatment and their respective controls.

When examined separately, labeling of mother trees in four out of the eight cases resulted in significant enrichment of seedlings established on CWD. The δ^{13} C enrichment of forest floor seedlings also tended to increase after labelling, but enrichment was significant in only two out of the eight plots (Figure 11). Overall, in all cases except "Betty's" forest floor seedlings, δ^{13} C tended to increase with labelling (Figure 11).



Figure 11. Observational data showing means and SE of forest floor (ff) and logs seedlings change in δ^{13} C. Y-axe correspond to the differences between seedlings exposed to pulse label treatment and their respective controls. Blue and black stars represent significant enrichment in forest floor and logs seedlings respectively.

2.4 Discussion

The main objective of this study was to determine whether, in an old-growth forest, *Tsuga heterophylla* (Raf.) Sarg. regeneration on CWD is linked to the mycorrhizal network. The following hypotheses were tested: (1) western hemlock recruitment is mediated by presence of CWD and its level of decay; (2) western hemlock establishing on CWD receives carbon transferred from mature trees through an MN; and (3) the size of mature donor trees is positively correlated with the amount of carbon transferred to seedlings.

Western hemlock recruitment

Successful establishment of western hemlock was highly mediated by the presence of CWD, with 77.3% of seedlings that survived the summer occurring on CWD (Table 4). Within CWD, advance wood breakdown of logs was a determinant factor for western hemlock success, agreeing with the first hypothesis. Previous research also corroborates these findings (Christy & Mack, 1984; Gray & Spies, 1997; Harmon & Franklin, 1989; Minore, 1972). The results of this study support previous research showing that the intimate seedling-log association is decisive in closed canopy forests (Gray & Spies, 1997).

In the climax old-growth forest of our experiment, we clearly observed western hemlock's high shade tolerance. Seedling emergence was high and surviving seedlings were abundant in many different microsites (forest floor, CWD, rock boulders, trees bark, fungi polypores). Gray & Spies (1997) suggest that western hemlock is able to establish under a dense closed canopy as long as there is a sufficient heterogeneity of microsites present in the forest. There were no significant differences in seedling emergence across wood breakdown class and forest floor (Table 5). However as mentioned above, later survivorship was strongly favored by advanced wood decay.

Literature describes hemlock as a small seeded (1.7 mg)/shade tolerant conifer that produces at least some seeds every year (Fowells, 1965; Schopmeyer, 1974). A large annual seed rain and high emergence rates (as showed in our results), increases the probability that hemlock seeds fall and root on at least some favorable microsites. Contrarily, the co-occurring shade tolerant tree species *Abies amabilis*, has a larger seed (41 mg) that is shed in mast years, usually every 3-5 years (Schopmeyer, 1974). *Abies amabilis* is a late successional species like hemlock, however it commonly establishes on the forest floor in closed-canopy forest (Mori et al., 2004; Wilson, 1991). This suggests that seed size is an important determinant of seedling survival on the forest floor. Fukasawa (2012) and Lusk & Kelly (2003), observed the same pattern of small and large seeded tree species establishment in a Japanese and Chilean forest respectively. Nurse logs are an important seed bed for trees in many different forest around the world, but particularly for small/light seeded pioneer species (Grime & Jeffrey, 1965; Lawton & Putz, 1988; Veblen, 1985; Brokaw, 1985). Thus, hemlock has certain pioneer attributes for a late successional species; we suggest that under a closed canopy, the requirement of those pioneer attributes might be fulfilled by the features found in CWD with advance wood breakdown. Gray & Spies (1997) made a similar observation, pointing out that hemlock seems to have a small seed for a shade tolerant tree.

Lower litter accumulation on log surfaces compared with forest floor might be an important factor explaining why hemlock's small seed survives more on CWD than forest floor (Haig et al., 1941; personal observations). Small seeded trees with lower carbohydrate reserves probably need to root faster into more favorable environments, such as highly decayed

substrates; otherwise they are prone to desiccation (Gray & Spies, 1997). Additionally, highly decayed CWD has better water holding substrate than soil (Harmon et al., 1986; Walker & Jones, 2013), and western hemlock is particularly sensitive to substrate moisture (Williamson & Ruth, 1976). In fact, Minore (1972), in a greenhouse experiment, found no differences in seedling survival between wood and litter, when moisture levels were kept high, implying that western hemlock was sensitive to substrate moisture. However, in our research despite the marked survival differences among substrates (Figure 8c), we found no significant differences in water content between substrates with advance wood breakdown and forest floor (Figure 7e). This probably explains why water content did not improve the explanatory power of the survivorship model (eq. 4). Based on this, we suggest that water does not determine hemlock's better survivorship in these forest ecosystems (at least in the particular year and in those particular substrates of this study). It is important to highlight that substrates were sampled for water content analysis only once during the summer; therefore, it is possible that water content from advanced wood breakdown and forest floor could have differed if samples were taken periodically during the dry season.

The natural δ^{13} C signatures of hemlock seedlings established on different treatments support our substrate water content analysis. δ^{13} C was not significantly different among MB, HB and forest floor (Figure 7b). Correspondingly, logs with the lowest decay had the lowest water content of all substrates, and thus the higher δ^{13} C values in seedlings (significantly higher than MB and HB (Figure 7b), suggesting higher water stress of seedling under those conditions (Dawson et al., 2002; Farquhar, et al., 1989).

Within the crowded understory, CWD are elevated microsites with more access to light and less plant competition (Harmon et al., 1986). Harmon & Franklin (1989) conducted an

exceptional experiment to unveil the tight hemlock-log association. They examined pathogens, predation, plant competition and standing water in logs and soil, and concluded that competition with herbs and mosses accounted for lower western hemlock establishment on the forest floor. Apparently moss mats hinder hemlock seed penetration considerably. These might explain germination variation for some forests like the *Picea sitchensis–Tsuga heterophylla* forests, but on our sites, most logs and forest floor were equally and completely covered by moss (personal observations). It could be possible, however, that moss species differentially affect seedling establishment. For example, the moss species growing on CWD may be less aggressive than moss species on the forest floor. These observations suggest a potential facilitative interaction between moss and hemlock on wood, but a more competitive interaction in the forest floor. This could be a subject for further research.

One explanation for increased seedling establishment on decayed wood, which we can explore with our pending fungal DNA results, is lower abundance of pathogens compared with the forest floor. Harmon & Franklin (1989) did not find consistent increases in survival when seedlings were grown on sterilized soils, but other authors have found that logs provided a pathogen-free space (O'hanlon-Manners & Kotanen, 2004). The CWD in forest is a highly active, combative and antagonistic medium for saprotrophic fungi; hence, pathogenic intruders might be efficiently controlled (Boddy, 1993, 2000). Additionally, logs are elevated microsites and often free from direct mature tree root competition (Tedersoo et al., 2008), reducing potential for asymmetric competition with mature trees (Grubb, 1977). Moreover, soil pathogens can be found more abundantly near conspecific adults (Dickie et al., 2002), suggesting that CWD seedlings may be freer of pathogens than seedlings growing on forest floor.

Tedersoo et al. (2008) suggest that tree seedlings typically establish on moderately decayed wood, and become less common with progressing decay, possibly due to development of root competition with mature trees. We observed this in our research; hemlock natural establishment tended to be more abundant in moderately decayed wood (MB) than other classes (Figure 8a). Christy & Mack's (1984) results align with our observations of most hemlock growing on logs of medium decay class. As wood decay proceeds, it probably comes to resemble forest floor, gaining substrate features that might be detrimental to western hemlock regeneration. On the other hand, this could also be explained by the potential competitive exclusion among hemlock seedlings on the same log. CWD of high decay classes has resided longer in the understory, with fewer and larger seedlings remaining due to intraspecific competition.

Inter-plant carbon transfer

Our results provide the first evidence for carbon transfer from mature trees to small seedlings established on CWD, supporting our second hypothesis. These findings indicate there exists an underground flux between western hemlock canopy trees and regeneration, whether it is growing on forest floor or decayed wood.

Moreover, our pulse-labeling result suggests that seedlings on CWD are linked to the mature trees via a mycorrhizal network. In support of this, more seedlings established on logs received carbon from mature trees than on forest floor (4/8 and 2/8 plots respectively). Also, the differences in δ^{13} C (enriched sample – respective control), was greater among seedlings on logs than forest floor.

Mature trees allocate significant amounts of photosynthates to their roots, and there are different possible pathways through which injected ¹³C-glucose could be transferred to seedlings: 1) Labelled glucose released through fine root surfaces through exudation, and flowing indirectly to seedlings through the soil and wood matrices (Mencuccini & Hölttä, 2010); or 2) Labelled glucose was delivered to its fungal symbionts (Jones et al., 2004; Kaiser et al., 2014) and then directly transferred through the mycorrhizal network (Francis & Read, 1984; Selosse et al., 2006; Simard & Durall, 2004). Kaiser et al. (2014) point out that most released recent photosynthate leaves the plant via mycorrhiza. The MN provides direct pathways for compounds to travel through soil, compartmentalizing and sustaining a more efficient and effective carbon transfer from mature-donor trees to regenerating seedlings (Finlay, 2008; Simard et al., 2012). Our results indicate that carbon transferred to seedlings on logs was likely in the form of glucose through the mycorrhizal network, and possibly via fungal species forming long distance exploration types (Agerer, 2001).

Seedlings established on the forest floor were spatially located in-between donor trees and the logs, and thus closer to the source of enriched carbon. Consequently, we expected to find clearer signals of carbon transfer in those seedlings than in logs, but we did not. Interplant carbon transfer also occurred to seedlings growing in the forest floor, but to a lesser extent. Furthermore, by day 15 after pulse labeling, the enrichment in forest floor seedlings was smaller than on day 9; by contrast, signals in seedlings on logs increased from day 9 to day 15 (Figure 10e). Mature tree roots and understory plants crowd the forest floor, possibly competing for the transferred carbon and diluting the signal. Similar experiments (Deslippe & Simard, 2011; Teste et al., 2009) utilizing mesh bags to control access to MN, found increased inter-plant carbon transfer when seedlings were able to form networks; however, seedlings isolated from MN also received

carbon from neighbors, but to a lesser extent. The weaker signal was attributed to carbon moving through soil solution or discontinuous mycelial pathways. This could have happened in the forest floor seedlings of our experiment, where ¹³C enriched compounds were more rapidly turned over by soil matrix microorganism than EM fungi (Högberg et al., 2007). This could explain the lower carbon uptake among seedlings on the forest floor than logs on day 15.

To test assumptions of different possible nutrient transfer pathways to seedlings on the forest floor compared to logs, we compared δ^{15} N natural abundance of seedlings established on different substrates. We observed greater δ^{15} N depletion in seedlings on MB and HB logs and we associated this with a more intimate EM association in those seedlings (more abundant fungal biomass in roots systems and higher fungal partitioning of ¹⁵N on transferred N to host plant). Forest floor seedlings on the other hand, were significantly more enriched, suggesting that more nitrogen may have been taken directly from roots, without as much EM mediation (resembling to a non-mycorrhizal δ^{15} N signature) (Hobbie & Hobbie, 2006; Hobbie & Colpaert, 2003; Hobbie et al., 2000). Depleted and enriched δ^{15} N signatures in plants can be used in limited N ecosystems as estimators of fungal biomass associated with host. In this case we could suggest that δ^{15} N depleted seedlings acquired more of their N through mycobionts. Seedlings with better established EM associations, as we found on medium and advanced wood decay classes, might be more capable of tapping into the MN of nearby trees.

In mature forests, decayed logs often support an EM fungal community that is distinct from those in organic or mineral soils (Goodman & Trofymow, 1998; Tedersoo et al., 2003). Kropp & Trappe (1982) propose that if there are any specific fungi for hemlock, rotten wood seems the most likely substrate for it to occur in. We suggest that there might be a more specific

mycobionts for hemlock in advanced wood decay than forest floor. We will explore this hypothesis once our molecular data is obtained.

Another possible explanation for higher transfer and natural abundance isotopic signatures in decayed wood is that, since logs are poorer substrate than forest floor (Harmon et al., 1986; Keenan et al., 1993; Marx & Walters, 2006), seedlings established on logs might be stronger sinks within the MN (Simard et al., 2012). The higher nutritional stress in logs than forest floor suggest a greater source-sink gradient and thus a greater facilitation role of MN on those substrates (Bingham & Simard, 2012).

In mycorrhizal networks, mature canopy trees are the major photosythate producers; therefore, carbon transfer could have occurred along a strong source-sink gradient from source trees towards regeneration sinks (Bingham & Simard, 2012; Kennedy et al., 2003; Teste et al., 2009). In our model of seedling δ^{13} C, we found a significant interaction between tree size (DBH) and microsite (Table 7), supporting our third hypothesis. This interaction is mostly accounted for by the increase in carbon transferred to seedlings on logs with increasing DBH of the donor tree (Figure 10e). The bigger the tree, the more resource accessibility, and greater amount of carbon available to potentially transfer to seedlings. For example, greater light availability increases plant C surpluses, or "luxury of consumption", with greater potential allocation to MNs (Turner et al., 2009). Since, carbon transferred varied with donor size, we assume that there was a significant "source strength" acting in our forest. Our results contrast with Teste et al. (2009), who found carbon transferred to seedlings decreased with increasing donor size. However, Teste et al. (2009) was examining sapling rather than mature tree donors, and where source-sink gradients would have been much weaker than in our study. If more C is transferred to seedlings

on CWD when a nearby networked tree is larger, those seedlings might be particularly advantaged. Further research is needed to explore this association.

In support of our findings, there is considerable evidence that MNs affect seedling establishment (Nara, 2015), survival (McGuire, 2007; Teste et al., 2009) and growth (Booth, 2004). Once germinants tap into a much larger resource pool than what they could access on their own, greater performance it is expected (Bingham & Simard, 2012; Teste et al., 2009). Hemlock regeneration established on CWD is often growing under deep shade and in an extremely poor substrate, increasing the importance of EM and MNs on performance of those seedlings. Under such harsh conditions, the symmetry of the mycorrhizal symbiosis is questionable, pointing even further to the crucial role of mature tree MNs for successful establishment. If the network developed in CWD is supported by the earlier established mature hemlocks, then seedlings may be able to allocate fewer resources to their direct mycobiont while gaining from the association (Newman, 1988). Poznanovic et al., (2015), proposed something similar. They assessed an eastern hemlock EM community established in wood under a closed canopy, suggesting that persistence of eastern hemlock seedlings in the highly shaded understory may have been enhanced by carbohydrate subsidy to the mycorrhizal network from canopy trees.

Our finding that more ¹³C was transferred to seedlings where logs were intact than isolated suggests there existed a MN between seedlings established on CWD and mature trees, and that this MN increased the absorptive network of hyphae of the seedlings with minimal investment of carbon (Finlay & Söderström, 1992).

Tedersoo et al. (2008) suggest that the success of seedlings growing in elevated dead wood may result from both carbon transfer from MN, and the lack of direct root competition in CWD. Thus, hemlock regeneration in wood might be obtaining the benefits of MN, but not the

competitive interaction with mature tree roots and understory plants growing on the forest floor (Booth & Hoeksema, 2009; Coomes & Grubb, 2000; Harmon et al., 1986; Simard et al., 2012; Teste & Simard, 2008). This perfectly aligns with our results: 1) the preference of western hemlock to establish on advance wood breakdown CWD rather than forest floor; 2) the more intimate EM association in logs than forest floor, supported by δ^{15} N natural abundance; and 3) the stronger and longer inter-plant C transfer in seedlings on CWD than in forest floor.

2.5 Conclusions

In conclusion, we found evidence that western hemlock regeneration established on CWD is linked to mature conspecific trees through a common MN. The amount of transferred carbon increased with tree size. These connections might facilitate hemlock establishment in logs, which adds valuable information to our understanding of the hemlock-log association and forest stand dynamics.

Successful establishment of western hemlock regeneration in old-growth climax forests requires the presence of logs in the understory with a medium to advanced decay level. Few germinants survived when seeds were sown in the forest floor. Furthermore, signals of interplant carbon transfer in this substrate were weaker and shorter than for seedlings on CWD. We conclude that seedlings on forest floor might also be linked to the MN, but to a lesser extent. They are also more susceptible to strong competition for resources with mature tree roots and other understory plants, compared to logs seedlings.

Nurse logs are the safest sites for western hemlock seedlings to establish. We predict that seedlings on logs will continue to grow, facilitated by the MN and by the absence of mature tree

roots, until their roots reach the forest floor and they become strong and well established seedlings.

Western hemlock complex demography is mediated by moderated to advanced decayed CWD and access to the mycorrhizal network.

Chapter 3: Conclusion

Western hemlock is the climax tree species across its distribution range (Franklin & Dyrness, 1973). This must be because of its remarkable ability to regenerate in the understory. We observed high rates of seed emergence in a variety of substrates. However, it has been documented that western hemlock seedling survival can be quite sensitive to microsite heterogeneity under close canopy forests (Gray & Spies, 1997). The availability of proper seedbed is especially necessary for hemlock establishment, compared to other late successional co-occurring conifers (Mori et al., 2004; Wilson, 1991), as evidenced by hemlock's low survivorship on the forest floor. Thus, CWD with medium to advanced decay is required in an old growth forest for hemlock to succeed as climax species.

We conclude that decay wood gathers a number of attributes that are beneficial and crucial for western hemlock regeneration in old growth forests. In light of previous literature, CWD is a key component of the forest, and hemlock's success might be explained by: lower litter accumulation and plant competition, higher moisture content and sun radiation, and protection against herbivores and pathogens compared to the forest floor (Boddy, 1993; Dickie, 2002; Harmon & Franklin, 1989; Harvey et al., 1978; Long et al., 1998; O'hanlon-Manners & Kotanen, 2004; Walker & Jones, 2013). Additionally, we found that seedlings on medium and advanced decayed CWD showed evidence of being linked to old trees via a mycorrhizal network, and they received direct carbon transfer from mature canopy trees. Based on differences in carbon transfer evidence and stable isotope partitioning between seedlings established on logs and the forest floor, we propose there is a more intimate and less disrupted access to MNs among hemlock seedlings growing in CWD than in forest floor. This opens numerous research opportunities addressing the potential facilitative effect of MN in CWD regeneration. Furthermore, the contribution of MN in the continuity of the climax forest is now well established in coastal BC.

3.1 Review of objectives

The main objective of this study was to determine whether, in an old-growth forest, *Tsuga heterophylla* (Raf.) Sarg. regeneration on CWD is linked to the mycorrhizal network. The following hypotheses were tested: (1) western hemlock recruitment is mediated by presence of CWD and its level of decay; (2) western hemlock establishing on CWD receives carbon transferred from mature trees through an MN; and (3) the size of mature donor trees is positively correlated with the amount of carbon transferred to seedlings.

3.2 Summary of main findings

Hypothesis 1: Hemlock on CWD

We found that western hemlock emergence and survivorship was higher on CWD than the forest floor. Furthermore, logs with medium to advance wood decay had higher recruitment. For these reasons, we accept our first hypothesis that successful recruitment of western hemlock seedlings is mediated by the presence of CWD and its level of decay. These results verify findings of previous studies (Christy et al., 1982; Christy & Mack, 1984; Durall et al., 1999; Gray & Spies, 1997; Harmon & Franklin, 1989; Kropp, 1982b; Kropp & Trappe, 1982).

Hypothesis 2: Inter-plant carbon transfer

We found significant signals of carbon transferred from mature trees to regenerating seedlings established on CWD. ¹³C enrichment was found on day 9 after pulse labelling and then higher

enrichment on day 15. Furthermore, carbon transfer occurred solely where connections between mature trees and logs were kept intact, suggesting transfer was mediated by the mycorrhizal network. We thus accept our second and most novel hypothesis. These results are the first evidence of any type of resource transfer from mature trees to seedlings established on logs. Furthermore, it represents the first evidence of carbon transfer among hemlock trees.

Hypothesis 3: Source strength in inter-plant carbon transfer

We found that ¹³C enrichment in seedlings increased with mature donor tree size (DBH). This trend was clearer in seedlings established on CWD than in forest floor; therefore the significance of these results was found in the interaction between tree size and seedling microsite. These results suggest source strength of the donor affected carbon transfer, leading us to accept our third hypothesis.

3.3 Contributions to the field of study

These findings significantly contribute to a better understanding of regeneration dynamics in old-growth western hemlock forests, and specifically the tight hemlock-log association and the contribution of the mycorrhizal network. The results indicate a direct belowground pathways from mature trees to seedlings on logs, and may inspire the reexamination of previous studies addressing factors that determine hemlock's preference for CWD on their establishment.

While we conclude positive effects of the MN on seedling survival, simultaneous negative effects of tree roots in the understory also occurs (Booth & Hoeksema, 2009). Thus, the

lack of root competition in CWD, and simultaneous facilitation by the MNs, offer an ideal scenario for studying simultaneous positive and negative interactions between mature trees and regeneration.

This research highlights the key role of mature trees in forest ecosystems, particularly their role in the MN as "hub-trees", and their potential to facilitate regeneration. The larger the mother tree, the more carbon is potentially transferred to small seedlings.

3.4 Study limitations

Unfortunately, molecular techniques for fungal community analysis were not included in this thesis due to time constraints. However, our ongoing study will incorporate it, providing us valuable information of niche partitioning of hemlock's EM associations.

Hemlock seedlings established on forest floor were scarce, therefore unbalanced statistical analysis were made when forest floor and logs seedlings ¹³C enrichments were compared.

Likewise, sporocarp fructification was very low during field work, therefore we were not able to collect enough for a proper δ^{15} N natural abundance analysis. This would have given us stronger proofs to estimate fungal transferred N to plant host.

Ideally the log isolation from our experimental design, should have been done years before pulse labeling. That way we could have been able to analyze stable isotopes and EM fungal communities associated with hemlock, and long-term effect of MN on regeneration established on CWD. Finally, carbon transfer varied considerably through plots, and enrichment was not found in all of them. This gives us novel insights into the significant complexity involved in coastal forest mycorrhizal networks.

3.5 Applications

CWD in hemlock regeneration dynamics is of such importance that the removal of this key component from forests could threat hemlock's continuity in the northwest Pacific climax forest. Any type of forest management should consider the tight hemlock-log association.

Acknowledging that western hemlock regeneration established on CWD is linked to MNs and that big trees are carbon sources for seedlings, may also influence forest management. Therefore, it is crucial to motivate decision makers to maintain soil health in forest ecosystems, and to keep big trees.

3.6 Further research

Further research is needed on the interaction between saprotrophic and EM fungi in wood where hemlock regenerates. There exists a solid literature on saprotrophic and mycorrhizal fungi interactions, some with contradictory results (positive and negative interactions) (Baar & Stanton, 2000; Fernandez & Kennedy, 2016; Gadgil & Gadgil, 1975; Gadgil & Gadgil, 1971; Hobbie & Horton, 2007; Leake et al., 2002; Leake et al., 2001; Lindahl, Stenlid, & Finlay, 2001; Lindahl et al., 1999; Mucha et al., 2008; Pereira et al., 2012; Shaw et al., 1995). Also, more attention is needed on the potential direct interaction between hemlock and decay wood fungi. There is evidence of wood decay fungi interacting with conifer seedlings by colonizing their fine roots as mycobionts (Vasiliauskas et al., 2007). This possibility needs to be studied in western hemlock established on CWD. Additionally, further research is needed to test the enzymatic potential of EM fungi associated with hemlock in wood. A better understanding of how saprotrophic and symbiotic fungi interact in CWD where hemlock is established, might give us relevant knowledge for understanding better hemlock-log association and MN in coastal oldgrowth forest.

Similarly, the association between western hemlock regeneration and the moss community in different forest microsites needs to be explored. We observed distinct composition of moss species on wood decay classes and forest floor. Therefore, further research should study the potential facilitative interaction between moss and western hemlock on wood and the more competitive interaction in the forest floor.

Long-term research should explore: the effect and behavior of EM fungi in hemlock establishment on wood, the benefits seedlings gain in having access to the forest MN and the lack of competition with roots of mature trees, and finally, the specific role of old trees in the MN and in tree regeneration in the rainforests of the Pacific Northwest.

Bibliography

Agerer, R. (2001). Exploration types of ectomycorrhizae: A proposal to classify ectomycorrhizal mycelial systems according to their patterns of differentiation and putative ecological importance. *Mycorrhiza*, 11(2), 107–114.

Archibald, J. M. (2011). Origin of eukaryotic cells: 40 years on. Symbiosis, 54(2), 69-86.

- B.C. Ministry of Forests and Range, & B.C. Ministry of Environment. (2010). Field Manual for Describing Terrestrial Ecosystems. 2nd Edition. Environment.
- Baar, J., & Stanton, N. L. (2000). Ectomycorrhizal fungi challenged by saprotrophic basidiomycetes and soil microfungi under different ammonium regimes in vitro. *Mycological Research*, 104(6), 691–697.
- Bates, D., Mächler, M., Bolker, B., & Walker, S. (2015). Fitting Linear Mixed-Effects Models Using lme4. *Journal of Statistical Software*, 67(1), 1–48.
- Beiler, K. J., Durall, D. M., Simard, S. W., Maxwell, S. A., & Kretzer, A. M. (2010). Architecture of the wood-wide web: Rhizopogon spp. genets link multiple Douglas-fir cohorts. *New Phytologist*, 185(2), 543-553.
- Benjamini, Y., & Hochberg, Y. (1995). Controlling the false discovery rate: a practical and powerful approach to multiple testing. *Journal of the Royal Statistical Society. Series B (Methodological)*, 289–300.
- Bingham, M. A., & Simard, S. (2012). Ectomycorrhizal Networks of Pseudotsuga menziesii var. glauca Trees Facilitate Establishment of Conspecific Seedlings Under Drought. *Ecosystems*, 15(2), 188–199.
- Boddy, L. (1993). Saprotrophic cord-forming fungi: warfare strategies and other ecological aspects. *Mycological Research*, 97(6), 641–655.
- Boddy, L. (2000). Interspecific combative interactions between wood-decaying basidiomycetes. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology*, *31*(3), 185–194.
- Boddy, L., & Watkinson, S. C. (1995). Wood decomposition, higher fungi, and their role in nutrient redistribution. *Canadian Journal of Botany*, 73(S1), 1377–1383.
- Booth, M. G. (2004). Mycorrhizal networks mediate overstorey- understorey competition in a temperate forest. *Ecology Letters*, 7(7), 538–546.
- Booth, M. G., & Hoeksema, J. D. (2009). Mycorrhizal networks counteract effects of canopy trees on seedlings. *Ecology*, *91*(8), 2294–2302.

Brunner, A., & Kimmins, J. P. (2003). Nitrogen fixation in coarse woody debris of Thuja plicata

and *Tsuga heterophylla* forests on northern Vancouver Island. *Canadian Journal of Forest Research*, 33(9), 1670–1682.

- Carey, A. B. (1989). Wildlife associated with old-growth forests in the Pacific Northwest. *Natural Areas Journal*, *9*(3), 151–162.
- Christy, E. J., Sollins, P., & Trappe, J. M. (1982). First-year survival of Tsuga heterophylla without mycorrhizae and subsequent ectomycorrhizal development on decaying logs and mineral soil. *Canadian Journal of Botany*, *60*(9), 1601–1605.
- Christy, E. J., & Mack, R. N. (1984). Variation in demography of juvenile Tsuga heterophylla across the substratum mosaic. *The Journal of Ecology*, 75-91.
- Churchland, C., Weatherall, A., Briones, M. J. I., & Grayston, S. J. (2012). Stable-isotope labeling and probing of recent photosynthates into respired CO2, soil microbes and soil mesofauna using a xylem and phloem stem-injection technique on Sitka spruce (Picea sitchensis). *Rapid Communications in Mass Spectrometry*, 26(21), 2493–2501.
- Coomes, D. A., & Grubb, P. J. (2000). Impacts of root competition in forests and woodlands: a theoretical framework and review of experiments. *Ecological Monographs*, 70(2), 171–207.
- Cowling, E. B., & Merrill, W. (1966). Nitrogen in wood and its role in wood deterioration. *Canadian Journal of Botany*, 44(11), 1539–1554.
- Craine, J. M., Brookshire, E. N. J., Cramer, M. D., Hasselquist, N. J., Koba, K., Marin-Spiotta, E., & Wang, L. (2015). Ecological interpretations of nitrogen isotope ratios of terrestrial plants and soils. *Plant and Soil*, 396(1–2), 1–26.
- Dafni, A. (2006). On the typology and the worship status of sacred trees with a special reference to the Middle East. *Journal of Ethnobiology and Ethnomedicine*, 2(1), 26.
- Dawson, T. E., Mambelli, S., Plamboeck, A. H., Templer, P. H., & Tu, K. P. (2002). Stable isotopes in plant ecology. *Annu. Rev. Ecol. Syst*, *33*(1), 507–559.
- Dearnaley, J. D. W., Martos, F., & Selosse, M. -a. (2012). 12 Orchid Mycorrhizas: Molecular Ecology, Physiology, Evolution and Conservation Aspects. In *Fungal Associations* (pp. 207-320). Springer, Berlin, Heidelberg.
- Deslippe, J. R., & Simard, S. W. (2011). Below-ground carbon transfer among Betula nana may increase with warming in Arctic tundra. *New Phytologist*, *192*(3), 689–698.
- Dickie, I. A., Koide, R. T., & Steiner, K. C. (2002). Influences of established trees on mycorrhizas, nutrition, and growth of Quercus rubra seedlings. *Ecological Monographs*, 72(4), 505–521.

Dighton, J., & Mason, P. A. (1985). Mycorrhizal dynamics during forest tree development.

Developmental Biology of Higher Fungi, 117–139.

- Durall, D. M., Jones, M. D., Wright, E. F., Kroeger, P., & Coates, K. D. (1999). Species richness of ectomycorrhizal fungi in cutblocks of different sizes in the Interior Cedar-Hemlock forests of northwestern British Columbia: sporocarps and ectomycorrhizae. *Canadian Journal of Forest Research*, 29(9), 1322–1332.
- Egerton-Warburton, L. M., Querejeta, J. I., & Allen, M. F. (2007). Common mycorrhizal networks provide a potential pathway for the transfer of hydraulically lifted water between plants. *Journal of Experimental Botany*, *58*(6), 1473–1483.
- Epron, D., Bahn, M., Derrien, D., Lattanzi, F. A., Pumpanen, J., Gessler, A., ... Buchmann, N. (2012). Pulse-labelling trees to study carbon allocation dynamics: A review of methods, current knowledge and future prospects. *Tree Physiology*, 32(6), 776–798.
- Farquhar, G. D., Ehleringer, I. J. R., & Hubick, K. T. (1989). Carbon isotope discrimination and photosynthesis. *Annu. Rev. Plant Physiol. Plant Mol. Biol*, 40(1), 503–337.
- Farquhar, G. D., O'Leary, M. H., & Berry, J. A. (1982). On the relationship between carbon isotope discrimination and the intercellular carbon dioxide concentration in leaves. *Functional Plant Biology*, 9(2), 121–137.
- Fernandez, C. W., & Kennedy, P. G. (2016). Revisiting the "Gadgil effect": Do interguild fungal interactions control carbon cycling in forest soils? *New Phytologist*, 209(4), 1382–1394.
- Finlay, R. D. (2008). Ecological aspects of mycorrhizal symbiosis: With special emphasis on the functional diversity of interactions involving the extraradical mycelium. *Journal of Experimental Botany*, 59(5), 1115–1126.
- Finlay, R., & Söderström, B. (1992). Mycorrhiza and carbon flow to the soil. *Mycorrhizal Functioning: An Integrative Plant-Fungal Process*, 134–160.
- Fowells, H. A. (1965). Silvics of forest trees of the United States. *Agric. Handb. US Dep. Agric.*, (271).
- Francis, R., & Read, D. J. (1984). Direct transfer of carbon between plants connected by vesicular–arbuscular mycorrhizal mycelium. *Nature*, *307*, 53–56.
- Franklin, J. F., & Dyrness, C. T. (1973). Natural vegetation of Washington and Oregon. USDA Forest Service General Technical Report PNW-GTR-8. Pacific Northwest Research Station, Portland, Oregon.
- Fukasawa, Y. (2012). Effects of wood decomposer fungi on tree seedling establishment on coarse woody debris. *Forest Ecology and Management*, *266*, 232–238.

Gadgil, P. D., & Gadgil, R. L. (1975). Suppression of litter decomposition by mycorrhizal roots

of Pinus radiata. New Zealand Forest Service.

- Gadgil, R. L., & Gadgil, P. D. (1971). Mycorrhiza and litter decomposition. *Nature*, 233(5315), 133.
- Goodman, D. M., & Trofymow, J. A. (1998). Distribution of ectomycorrhizas in micro-habitats in mature and old-growth stands of Douglas-fir on southeastern Vancouver Island. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry*, *30*(14), 2127–2138.
- Gray, A. N., & Spies, T. A. (1997). Microsite controls on tree seedling establishment in conifer forest canopy gaps. *Ecology*, 78(8), 2458–2473.
- Green, R. N., & Klinka, K. (1994). A field guide to site identification and interpretation for the Vancouver Forest Region. Ministry of Forests, Research Program.
- Green, R. N., Trowbridge, R. L., & Klinka, K. (1993). Towards a taxonomic classification of humus forms. *Forest Science*, *39*(1), a0001-z0002.
- Greene, W. H. (1994). Accounting for Excess Zeros and Sample Selection in Poisson and Negative Binomial Regression Models. *NYU Working Paper No. EC-94-10.*
- Grier, C. C. (1978). A Tsuga heterophylla-Picea sitchensis ecosystem of coastal Oregon: decomposition and nutrient balances of fallen logs. *Canadian Journal of Forest Research*, 8(2), 198–206.
- Grime, J. P., & Jeffrey, D. W. (1965). Seedling establishment in vertical gradients of sunlight. *The Journal of Ecology*, 621–642.
- Gutiérrez, Á. G. (2016). Árboles monumentales : un patrimonio natural no reconocido en Chile Monumental trees : A natural patrimony not yet recognized in Chile. *Bosque (Valdivia)*, *37*(2), 445–449.
- Haig, I. T., Davis, K. P., & Weidman, R. H. (1941). *Natural regeneration in the western white pine type*. United States Department of Agriculture, Economic Research Service.
- Harmon, M. E., & Franklin, J. F. (1989). Tree Seedlings on Logs in *Picea-Tsuga* Forests of Oregon and Washington. *Ecology*, 70(1), 48–59.
- Harmon, M. E., Franklin, J. F., Swanson, F. J., Sollins, P., Gregory, S. V, Lattin, J. D., ... Sedell, J. R. (1986). Ecology of coarse woody debris in temperate ecosystems. *Advances in Ecological Research*, 15, 133–302.
- Harvey, A. E., Jurgensen, M. F., & Larsen, M. J. (1978). Seasonal Distribution of Ectomycorrhizae in a Mature Douglas-fir/Larch Forest Soil in Western Montana. *Forest Science*, 24(2), 203–208.

- He, X., Critchley, C., Ng, H., & Bledsoe, C. (2005). Nodulated N2-fixing Casuarina cunninghamiana is the sink for net N transfer from non-N2-fixing Eucalyptus maculata via an ectomycorrhizal fungus Pisolithus sp. using 15NH4+ or 15NO3- supplied as ammonium nitrate. *New Phytologist*, 167(3), 897–912.
- Hendrickson, O. Q. (1991). Abundance and activity of N2 -fixing bacteria in decaying wood. *Canadian Journal of Forest Research*, 21(9), 1299–1304.
- Hobbie, E. A., & Colpaert, J. V. (2003). Nitrogen availability and colonization by mycorrhizal fungi correlate with nitrogen isotope patterns in plants. *New Phytologist*, *157*(1), 115–126.
- Hobbie, E. A., & Hobbie, J. E. (2006). 15N in symbiotic fungi and plants estimates nitrogen and carbon flux rates in arctic tundra. *America*, 87(4), 816–822.
- Hobbie, E. A., & Hobbie, J. E. (2008). Natural Abundance of 15N in Nitrogen-Limited Forests and Tundra Can Estimate Nitrogen Cycling Through Mycorrhizal Fungi: A Review. *Ecosystems*, 11(5), 815–830.
- Hobbie, E. A., & Horton, T. R. (2007). Evidence that saprotrophic fungi mobilise carbon and mycorrhizal fungi mobilise nitrogen during litter decomposition. *New Phytologist*, *173*(3), 447–449.
- Hobbie, E. A., Jumpponen, A., & Trappe, J. (2005). Foliar and fungal 15 N:14 N ratios reflect development of mycorrhizae and nitrogen supply during primary succession: testing analytical models. *Oecologia*, *146*(2), 258–268.
- Hobbie, E. A., Macko, S. A., & Williams, M. (2000). Correlations between foliar δ 15 N and nitrogen concentrations may indicate plant-mycorrhizal interactions. *Oecologia*, *122*(2), 273–283.
- Högberg, P., Högberg, M. N., Göttlicher, S. G., Betson, N. R., Keel, S. G., Metcalfe, D. B., ... & Linder, S. (2008). High temporal resolution tracing of photosynthate carbon from the tree canopy to forest soil microorganisms. *New Phytologist*, 177(1), 220-228.
- Horton, T. R., & Bruns, T. D. (2001). The molecular revolution in ectomycorrhizal ecology: Peeking into the black-box. *Molecular Ecology*, *10*(8), 1855–1871.
- Horton, T. R., Bruns, T. D., & Parker, V. T. (1999). Ectomycorrhizal fungi associated with Arctostaphylos contribute to Pseudotsuga menziesii establishment. *Canadian Journal of Botany*, 77(1), 93–102.
- Horton, T. R., Molina, R., & Hood, K. (2005). Douglas-fir ectomycorrhizae in 40- and 400-yearold stands: mycobiont availability to late successional western hemlock. *Mycorrhiza*, 15(6), 393–403.

Humphreys, C. P., Franks, P. J., Rees, M., Bidartondo, M. I., Leake, J. R., & Beerling, D. J.

(2010). Mutualistic mycorrhiza-like symbiosis in the most ancient group of land plants. *Nature Communications*, *1*(8), 103.

- Jones, D. L., Hodge, A., & Kuzyakov, Y. (2004). Plant and mycorrhizal regulation of rhizodeposition. *New Phytologist*, *163*(3), 459–480.
- Kaiser, C., Kilburn, M. R., Clode, P. L., Fuchslueger, L., Koranda, M., Cliff, J. B., ... & Murphy, D. V. (2015). Exploring the transfer of recent plant photosynthates to soil microbes: mycorrhizal pathway vs direct root exudation. *New Phytologist*, 205(4), 1537-1551.
- Keenan, R. J., Prescott, C. E., & Kimmins, J. P. H. (1993). Mass and nutrient content of woody debris and forest floor in western red cedar and western hemlock forests on northern Vancouver Island. *Canadian Journal of Forest Research*, 23(6), 1052–1059.
- Kennedy, P. G., Izzo, a. D., & Bruns, T. D. (2003). There is high potential for the formation of common mycorrhizal networks between understorey and canopy trees in a mixed evergreen forest. *Journal of Ecology*, 91(6), 1071–1080.
- King, G. (1989). Variance specification in event count models: from restrictive assumptions to a generalized estimator. *American Journal of Political Science*, *33*(3), 762–784.
- Kirk, R. (1966). The Olympian rain forest. The Olympian Rain Forest.
- Kohler, A., Kuo, A., Nagy, L. G., Morin, E., Barry, K. W., Buscot, F., ... Martin, F. (2015). Convergent losses of decay mechanisms and rapid turnover of symbiosis genes in mycorrhizal mutualists. *Nature Genetics*, 47(4), 410–5.
- Kropp, B. R. (1982). Fungi from decayed wood as ectomycorrhizal symbionts of western hemlock. *Canadian Journal of Forest Research*, *12*(1), 36-39.
- Kropp, B. R. (1982b). Formation of mycorrhizae on nonmycorrhizal western hemlock outplanted on rotten wood and mineral soil. *Forest Science*, *28*(4), 706-710.
- Kropp, B. R., & Trappe, J. M. (1982). Ectomycorrhizal Fungi of Tsuga heterophylla. *Mycologia*, 74(3), 479–488.
- Laurance, W. F., Laurance, S. G., Ferreira, L. V, Rankin-de Merona, J. M., Gascon, C., & Lovejoy, T. E. (1997). Biomass collapse in Amazonian forest fragments. *Science*, 278(5340), 1117–1118.
- Lawton, R. O., & Putz, F. E. (1988). Natural disturbance and gap-phase regeneration in a windexposed tropical cloud forest. *Ecology*, 69(3), 764–777.
- Leake, J. R., Donnelly, D. P., & Boddy, L. (2002). Interactions Between Ecto-mycorrhizal and Saprotrophic Fungi. *Mycorrhizal Ecology*, *157*, 345–372.

Leake, J. R., Donnelly, D. P., Saunders, E. M., Boddy, L., & Read, D. J. (2001). Rates and

quantities of carbon flux to ectomycorrhizal mycelium following 14C pulse labeling of Pinus sylvestris seedlings: effects of litter patches and interaction with a wood-decomposer fungus. *Tree Physiology*, *21*(2–3), 71–82.

- Lenth, R. V. (2016). Least-Squares Means: The R Package Ismeans. *Journal of Statistical Software*, *69*(1), 1–33.
- Lindahl, B. D., Nilsson, R. H., Tedersoo, L., Abarenkov, K., Carlsen, T., Kjøller, R., ... Stenlid, J. (2013). Fungal community analysis by high-throughput sequencing of amplified markers– a user's guide. *New Phytologist*, 199(1), 288–299.
- Lindahl, B., Stenlid, J., & Finlay, R. (2001). Effects of resource availability on mycelial interactions and 32P transfer between a saprotrophic and an ectomycorrhizal fungus in soil microcosms. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology*, *38*(1), 43–52.
- Lindahl, B., Stenlid, J., Olsson, S., & Finlay, R. (1999). Translocation of 32P between interacting mycelia of a wood-decomposing fungus and ectomycorrhizal fungi in microcosm systems. *New Phytologist*, 144(1), 183–193.
- Lindenmayer, D. B., Laurance, W. F., Franklin, J. F., Likens, G. E., Banks, S. C., Blanchard, W., ... Stein, J. A. R. (2014). New Policies for Old Trees: Averting a Global Crisis in a Keystone Ecological Structure. *Conservation Letters*, 7(1), 61–69.
- Lindenmayer, D. B., Welsh, A., Donnelly, C., Crane, M., Michael, D., Macgregor, C., ... Gibbons, P. (2009). Are nest boxes a viable alternative source of cavities for hollowdependent animals? Long-term monitoring of nest box occupancy, pest use and attrition. *Biological Conservation*, 142(1), 33–42.
- Long, Z. T., Carson, W. P., & Peterson, C. J. (1998). Can disturbance create refugia from herbivores: an example with hemlock regeneration on treefall mounds. *Journal of the Torrey Botanical Society*, 165–168.
- Lusk, C. H., & Kelly, C. K. (2003). Interspecific variation in seed size and safe sites in a temperate rain forest. *New Phytologist*, *158*(3), 535–541.
- Marx, L. M., & Walters, M. B. (2006). Effects of nitrogen supply and wood species on *Tsuga* canadensis and *Betula alleghaniensis* seedling growth on decaying wood. Canadian Journal of Forest Research, 36(11), 2873–2884.
- McGuire, K. L. (2007). Common ectomycorrhizal networks may maintain monodominance in a tropical rain forest. *Ecology*, *88*(3), 567–574.
- Means, J. E., MacMillan, P. C., & Cromack Jr., K. (1992). Biomass and nutrient content of Douglas-fir logs and other detrital pools in an old-growth forest, Oregon, U.S.A. *Canadian Journal of Forest Research*, 22(10), 1536–1546.

- Mencuccini, M., & Hölttä, T. (2010). The significance of phloem transport for the speed with which canopy photosynthesis and belowground respiration are linked. *New Phytologist*, *185*(1), 189–203.
- Merckx, V., Bidartondo, M. I., & Hynson, N. A. (2009). Myco-heterotrophy: when fungi host plants. *Annals of Botany*, 104(7), 1255–61.
- Minore, D. (1972). Germination and early growth of coastal tree species on organic seed beds. Res. Pap. PNW-RP-135. Portland, OR: U.S. Department of Agriculture, Forest Service, Pacific Northwest Research Station. 21 P, 135.
- Mordacq, L., Mousseau, M., & Deleens, E. (1986). A 13C method of estimation of carbon allocation to roots in a young chestnut coppice. *Plant, Cell & Environment*, 9(9), 735–739.
- Mori, A., Mizumachi, E., Osono, T., & Doi, Y. (2004). Substrate-associated seedling recruitment and establishment of major conifer species in an old-growth subalpine forest in central Japan. *Forest Ecology and Management*, *196*(2–3), 287–297.
- Mucha, J., Zadworny, M., Werner, A., Napierała-Filipiak, A., & Łakomy, P. (2008). Antagonistic activity of the ectomycorrhizal fungus Suillus bovinus challenged by saprotrophic fungi from different soils. *Nova Hedwigia*, *87*(3-4), 373-385.
- Nara, K. (2015). The role of ectomycorrhizal networks in seedling establishment and primary succession. In *Mycorrhizal Networks* (pp. 177–201). Springer, Dordrecht.
- Newman, E. I. (1988). Mycorrhizal links between plants: their functioning and ecological significance. In *Advances in ecological research* (Vol. 18, pp. 243–270). Academic Press.
- O'Hanlon-Manners, D. L., & Kotanen, P. M. (2004). Logs as refuges from fungal pathogens for seeds of eastern hemlock (Tsuga canadensis). *Ecology*, *85*(1), 284-289.
- Ogura-Tsujita, Y., Gebauer, G., Hashimoto, T., Umata, H., & Yukawa, T. (2009). Evidence for novel and specialized mycorrhizal parasitism: the orchid Gastrodia confusa gains carbon from saprotrophic Mycena. *Proceedings. Biological Sciences*, *276*(1657), 761–7.
- Olsson, P. A., & Johnson, N. C. (2005). Tracking carbon from the atmosphere to the rhizosphere. *Ecology Letters*, 8(12), 1264–1270.
- Pereira, E., Coelho, V., Tavares, R. M., Lino-Neto, T., & Baptista, P. (2012). Effect of competitive interactions between ectomycorrhizal and saprotrophic fungi on Castanea sativa performance. *Mycorrhiza*, 22(1), 41–49.
- Pickles, B. J., Wilhelm, R., Asay, A. K., Hahn, A. S., Simard, S. W., & Mohn, W. W. (2017). Transfer of ¹³ C between paired Douglas-fir seedlings reveals plant kinship effects and uptake of exudates by ectomycorrhizas. *New Phytologist*, 214(1), 400–411.

- Pojar, J., Klinka, K., & Demarchi, D. a. (1991). Chapter 6: Coastal Western Hemlock Zone. *Ecosystems of British Columbia*, 95–111.
- Poznanovic, S. K., Lilleskov, E. a., & Webster, C. R. (2015). Sharing rotting wood in the shade: ectomycorrhizal communities of co-occurringbirch and hemlock seedlings. *Mycorrhiza*, 25(2), 153–164.
- Preston, C. M., Trofymow, J. A., Niu, J., & Fyfe, C. A. (1998). 13CPMAS-NMR spectroscopy and chemical analysis of coarse woody debris in coastal forests of Vancouver Island, *111*, 51–68. *Forest Ecology and Management*, *111*(1), 51-68
- Read, D. J., & Perez-Moreno, J. (2003). Mycorrhizas and nutrient cycling in ecosystems a journey towards relevance? *New Phytologist*, *157*(3), 475–492.
- Paula, R. R., Bouillet, J. P., Trivelin, P. C. O., Zeller, B., de Moraes Gonçalves, J. L., Nouvellon, Y., ... & Laclau, J. P. (2015). Evidence of short-term belowground transfer of nitrogen from Acacia mangium to Eucalyptus grandis trees in a tropical planted forest. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry*, 91, 99-108.
- Rozzi, R., Pickett, S. T., Palmer, C., Armesto, J. J., & Callicott, J. B. (2013). *Linking ecology and ethics for a changing world*. New York: Springer.
- Schimel, J. P., & Bennett, J. (2004). Nitrogen mineralization: challenges of a changing paradigm. *Ecology*, *85*(3), 591–602.
- Schopmeyer, C. S. (1974). Seeds of woody plants in the United States. *Seeds of Woody Plants in the United States.*, (450).
- Scott, D. R. M., Long, J. N., & Kotar, J. (1976). Comparative ecological behavior of western hemlock in the Washington Cascades.
- Selosse, M.-A., Richard, F., He, X., & Simard, S. W. (2006). Mycorrhizal networks: des liaisons dangereuses? *Trends in Ecology & Evolution*, 21(11), 621–628.
- Shaw, T. M., Dighton, J., & Sanders, F. E. (1995). Interactions between ectomycorrhizal and saprotrophic fungi on agar and in association with seedlings of lodgepole pine (Pinus contorta). *Mycological Research*, 99(2), 159–165.
- Simard, S.W. (2017). The mother tree. K. Verlag and the Haus der Kulturen der Welt, Berlin Edited by Anna-Sophie Springer & Etienne Turpin. The Word for World is Still Forest. ISBN 978-3-9818635-0-5
- Simard, S. W. (2009). Mycorrhizal networks and complex systems: Contributions of soil ecology science to managing climate change effects in forested ecosystems. *Canadian Journal of Soil Science*, 89(4), 369–382.

- Simard, S. W. (2009). The foundational role of mycorrhizal networks in self-organization of interior Douglas-fir forests. *Forest Ecology and Management*, 258, S95–S107.
- Simard, S. W., Beiler, K. J., Bingham, M. a., Deslippe, J. R., Philip, L. J., & Teste, F. P. (2012). Mycorrhizal networks: Mechanisms, ecology and modelling. *Fungal Biology Reviews*, 26(1), 39–60.
- Simard, S. W., & Durall, D. M. (2004). Mycorrhizal networks: a review of their extent, function, and importance. *Canadian Journal of Botany*, 82(8), 1140–1165.
- Simard, S. W., Durall, D. M., & Jones, M. D. (1997). Carbon allocation and carbon transfer between Betula papyrifera and Pseudotsuga menziesii seedlings using a 13C pulse-labeling method. *Plant and Soil*, 191(1), 41–55.
- Simard, S. W., Perry, D. A., Jones, M. D., Myrold, D. D., Durall, D. M., & Molina, R. (1997). Net transfer of carbon between ectomycorrhizal tree species in the field. *Nature*, *388*(6642), 579–582.
- Smith, S. E., & Read, D. J. (2008). Mycorrhizal symbiosis. Academic press.
- Sollins, P., Cline, S. P., Verhoeven, T., Sachs, D., & Spycher, G. (1987). Patterns of log decay in old-growth Douglas-fir forests. *Canadian Journal of Forest Research*, 17(12), 1585–1595.
- Southworth, D., He, X.-H., Swenson, W., Bledsoe, C. S., & Horwath, W. R. (2005). Application of network theory to potential mycorrhizal networks. *Mycorrhiza*, 15, 589–595.
- Sutherland, I. J., Bennett, E. M., & Gergel, S. E. (2016). Forest Ecology and Management Recovery trends for multiple ecosystem services reveal non-linear responses and long-term tradeoffs from temperate forest harvesting. *Forest Ecology and Management*, 374, 61–70.
- Talbot, J. M., Allison, S. D., & Treseder, K. K. (2008). Decomposers in disguise: Mycorrhizal fungi as regulators of soil C dynamics in ecosystems under global change. *Functional Ecology*, 22(6), 955–963.
- Talbot, J. M., Bruns, T. D., Smith, D. P., Branco, S., Glassman, S. I., Erlandson, S., ... Peay, K. G. (2013). Independent roles of ectomycorrhizal and saprotrophic communities in soil organic matter decomposition. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry*, 57, 282–291.
- Tedersoo, L., Kõljalg, U., Hallenberg, N., & Larson, K.-H. (2003). Forest Distribution Substrate Layers of Fungi Ectomycorrhizal and Debris Roots in a Across Including Coarse Woody. *New Phytologist*, *159*(1), 153–165.
- Tedersoo, L., Suvi, T., Jairus, T., & Kõljalg, U. (2008). Forest microsite effects on community composition of ectomycorrhizal fungi on seedlings of Picea abies and Betula pendula. *Environmental Microbiology*, 10, 1189–1201.
- Teste, F. P., & Simard, S. W. (2008). Mycorrhizal networks and distance from mature trees alter patterns of competition and facilitation in dry Douglas-fir forests. *Oecologia*, *158*(2), 193–203.
- Teste, F. P., Simard, S. W., Durall, D. M., Guy, R. D., Jones, M. D., & Schoonmaker, A. L. (2009). Access to mycorrhizal networks and roots of trees: Importance for seedling survival and resource transfer. *Ecology*, *90*(10), 2808–2822.
- Trappe, J. M. (1987). Phylogenetic and ecologic aspects of mycotrophy in the angiosperms from an evolutionary standpoint. *Ecophysiology of VA mycorrhizal plants*, 5-25.
- Turner, G. D., Lewis, J. D., Mates-Muchin, J. T., Schuster, W. F., Watt, L., Turner, G. D., & Schuster, W. F. (2009). Light availability and soil source influence ectomycorrhizal fungal communities on oak seedlings grown in oak-and hemlock-associated soils. *Can. J. For. Res*, 39, 1247–1258.
- Twieg, B. D., Durall, D. M., & Simard, S. W. (2007). Ectomycorrhizal fungal succession in mixed temperate forests. *The New Phytologist*, 176(2), 437–47.
- van der Heijden, M. G. A., & Horton, T. R. (2009). Socialism in soil? The importance of mycorrhizal fungal networks for facilitation in natural ecosystems. *Journal of Ecology*, 97(6), 1139–1150.
- Vasiliauskas, R., Menkis, A., Finlay, R. D., & Stenlid, J. (2007). Wood-decay fungi in fine living roots of conifer seedlings. *New Phytologist*, 174(2), 441-446.
- Veblen, T. T. (1985). Stand dynamics in Chilean Nothofagus forests.
- Venables, W. N., & Ripley, B. D. (2002). Random and Mixed Effects (pp. 271–300). Springer, New York, NY.
- Walker, J. K. M., & Jones, M. D. (2013). Little evidence for niche partitioning among ectomycorrhizal fungi on spruce seedlings planted in decayed wood versus mineral soil microsites. *Oecologia*, 173(4), 1499–1511.
- White, P. S., & Pickett, S. T. A. (1985). Natural disturbance and patch dynamics: An introduction. *Unknown Journal*, 3–13.
- Williamson, R. L., & Ruth, R. H. (1976). Results of shelterwood cutting in Western Hemlock. *Results of Shelterwood Cutting in Western Hemlock.*, (PNW-201).
- Wilson, M. V. (1991). Age structure patterns in Abies amabilis stands of the Cascade Mountains. *American Midland Naturalist*, 331–339.
- Yamada, A., Maeda, K., Kobayashi, H., & Murata, H. (2006). Ectomycorrhizal symbiosis in vitro between Tricholoma matsutake and Pinus densiflora seedlings that resembles naturally

occurring "shiro." Mycorrhiza, 16(2), 111-116.